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78 CREATION OF [(NDIAN CLAIMS COMMISSION

of the decisio@ln.w, perhaps, in the Court of Claims, with a pos-
sibility of further review by certiorarl.

Chsirman Jackson. You are suggesting an intermediate review?

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. RockwrLn. May I suggest, when you are going over this bill
considering the language, that you consider the language on page 2,
lines 16 to 20, wherc it provides:

No elaim shall be excluded from consideration on the ground (1) that it has be-
come barred by law or any rule of law, or that itis barred by any statute of limita-
tion or by laches; (2) that it has heretofore been presented to Congress: * * *

Chairman Jackson. What bill is that?

Mr. Rockwrrn. It is the Robertson bill. In other words, it
occurs to me that would take in any claim, not matter how remote.
1t might be 100 years old—it could be brought to this Commission.
1 wondered about that.

Mr. Scawari. The purpose of this bill'is to get these cases out of
the way. Most of them are old. .

Chairmen Jacksox. 1 think you will find they date back to 1850
to 1860, which was the height of that activity.

Mr. Rocxwern. Might I say about the Ute Indians in my country,
the country is now all scttled and there is an argument on between
the whites and the Indians as to whether the Indians did get enough
for their lands.

My, Serwape, This does not affect the title to the land, but only
relates to liquidated damages.

Chairman Jackson. It would not affect the titles of any lands. It
purcly resolves itself to the question of liquidated damages.

Mr. Rockwerr. 1t might save the United States a lot of money.
The United States has taken over national forests which were built
en new Indian land that they agreed to pay them for. That is to be
settled now.

Chairman Jackson. Those claims are still pending. They come
up every year. 1f they have a legal right to liquidated damages, the
purpose of this bill is to try to solve it once and for all. What we
ordinarily do is get about 10 bills up in a year and only 1 passes so
that the bills have been accumulating.

M. McCasxinL. Just at random, 1 pulled these hearings out of my
file. They are all on jurisdictional bills before committees of Congress
in recent years.

Chairman Jacsson. And I would like to point out, Mr. Rockwell,
that the machinery would be set up under Congress; and, of course,
it would be up to Congress to appropriate the money.

M. Fernanpez, That is why 1 think there should be no appeal to
the courts.

Chairman Jackson. I think you have merit in that suggestion.

Il there is no further testimony at this time, we will stand adjourned,
subject to the call of the Chair, and if the Department officials will
et something worked out in a very informal way and send it in to the
committee, why we will distribute it among the members for con-
sideration at the next meeting; and it may be understood that what is
furnished is purely information and not official from the Department,
so that you will have an opportunity to reach a decision on what you
want to propose.

The meeling stands adjourned, subject to the call of the Chair.

(Thereupon the meeting adjourned, subject to the call of the Chair.)

CREATION OF INDIAN CLAIMS COMMISSION

MONDAY, JUNE 11, 1645

HouseE 0F REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,
. . Washington, D. C.

The Committee on Indian Affairs met in the committee room, 246
01d House Office Building, at 10:30 a. m., Hon. John R. Murdock
(acot-l?g chau'n?an) presiding. )

Other members present were: Hon. Antonio M. Fern: 7. T1n
William G. Stigler, Hon. William J. Gallagher, Hoi ]‘lBrglI(]\'Z"l(\I\r:‘ lrj
Bunker, Hon. Karl E. Mundt, Hon. Wat Arnold, Hon. Charles R.
Robertson, and Hon. George B. Schwabe. / A )

Mr. Murpock. The committee will come to order. We
proceed with our hearings.

The session this morning has been called to resume hearings on
two bills almest identical, H. R. 1198, introduced by Mr Stigler
and H. R. 1341, introduced by Mr. Robertson. T

We have Mr. Wilkinson this morning as a witness and also repre-
sez}\tv[atix%e‘sﬂ 1h:om tl‘ie Depa.rlt;ment of the Interior. h

Mr. Wilkinson has another engagement tids morning s rhans
we better eall on him first. e thus morning nd perbaps

For the record, Mr. Wilkinson, will youstate your full name and
official position? ) .

will

STATEMENT OF ERNEST L. WILKINSON, ESQ., REPRESENTING
VARIOUS INDIAN TRIBES

Mr. Witkinson. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committec?
1 appreciate this opportunity to come before this committee on this
Indian Claims Commission bill. T probably better identily myself so
that the committee will show my interest in the situation. '

My name is Ernest L. Wilkinson. I come originally from the State
of Utah, although at the present time I am 1)1-acffi(vi11'r'1nxw' in W ‘1%1\;1:";
ton, D. C B T

I represent directly the following tribes: The Klamath Indians in
Oregon; the Blackfeet Indians in Montana; the Northwest ii'h&;h'dnniu
Indians in Idaho; the Pannock Indians in Idaho; the Western Sho-
shone Indiars in Nevada; the Paiute Indians in Nevada and Cali-
fornia; the Ute Indians in Utah and Colorado; and 1 have recently
been requested, although T have not yet signed any contract to
represent the Alaska Indians of Alaska, N ' o
I have been associated with the firm of Dwight, Tarris, Kogdl &
(laskey in representing the Menominee Indians of Wisconsin,
- In preparation for this hearing this worning I have rcad consider-
able of the testimony given before this commiittee. 1T regret 1 was

7(
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unable to be nt when that testimony was given, but I ‘thought I
could help & List the committee more if T read the testimony and
saw the suggestions that had already been made. :

My understanding is, from the expressions in the testimony that
has been given, that the committee itself is probably pretty much in
favor of the Indian Claims Commission bill and T'shall not, therefore,
burden the committee with a long recital of the wrongs done to the
American Indians.

1 testified some 5 years ago—and it now turns out 5 years is a short
period of time in Tndian litigation—Dbefore & subcommittee of the
Judiciary Committee of the Senate. It was on a bill which was pro-
posed at that time by the Department of Justice to limit the juris-
diction of the Court of Claims on Indian cases; and at that time 1
made a detailed summary of all cases that have been presented by
Indian tribes in the Court of Claims.

Senator Gore, in his testimony before this committee, I note, refers
in passing only generally to some of the conclusions that this study
rovealed, 1 shall not take the time of the committee now to repeat
that testimony. It covers some 60 pages in reports, which is available
for this committec, and some of it is not germane to this perticulay
bill you are now censidering.

However, in order to cconcmize the time of the committee and add
snything that would be pertinent to the legislation now before you,
1 chould like to ask permission, if I may, just to extract a part of that
testimony and submit it for the record in this case, so as not to take
all the time here? .

Mr. Murpock. Without objection it will be inserted in the record
at the conclusion of Mr. Wilkinson’s testimony.

Mr., Wnxinson, May 1 just sey in summary that while it has
been represented to the Clongress on many, many occasions by those
defending Indian claims for the Covernment that cases pending
before the Court of Clams would result in hundreds of millions of
dollars being entered by way of judgment against the United States,
(he fact is that up to the present time the total amount of judgments
awarded by the Court of Claims in all Indian claims does not exeeod
£35.000,000.

Tt is true that there have been enormous amounts claimed. That
arises from our theory of law that you generally have to state in your
petition everything that you hope, even if it is the most forlorn
hope, and some attorneys have stated enormous sums in their petitions.
1 recall one petition filed n the Court of Claims on behalf of the Sioux
Indians for gold in the Black Hills, in which together with interest
and everything the claim amounted to practically $1,000.000,000.
Well. that claim has been disaliowed, and as 1 say the fact is there
Lins not been wmore than £35,000,000 awarded to all the Tndians in the
nited States for all the lands that have been taken from thema. That
vepresents less than 1 percent of the amount that has been claimed in
thosc suits.

Now, may I again return directly to the bills before the cominittee.
I understand there are two bills, 1. R. 1198 and H. B. 1341, Mozt
of the testimony so far that 1 have read relates to H. R. 1168, by Mr,
Stigler, and so I shall pretty largely conter my testimony cn thet bill
too, because that bas been done before. Incidentally, I should say
ihat both bills are pretty much the same, and what I have to say about

the bill is not by any means eriticism. 1 know Mr. Stigler has no
particular pride of authorship and my suggestions will be 1 rd to
amendments which T think will strengthen the bill.

1 favor very much the purpose of the bill and, after having Tooked
over it, after 10 years’ experience fighting these claims in the Court of
Claims, I have some suggestions to ofter.

I should say that in the Indian Claims Commission bill, that is, in
regard to certain of that type of bills before the Tndian Affairs Com-
mmittee in the past I have not been very enthusiastic about some of
them. My main reason for lack of enthusiasm was that some of
them did not provide that the award made by an Iodian Claims Com-
mission should have any finality, but rather that after the Indian
Claims Commission made any determination it merely referred that
determination to Clongress for such action as Congress saw fit.  Well,
now, 1 was opposed to that beeause it merely meant extending the
machinery we had years longer, There is not much purpese for an
Tndian Claims Commission if it is going to make a report and then we
have to come back to Congress and fight it all through again.

I think if we have an Indian Claims Clommission it should be vested
with such power as this bill provides. ‘“When the report of the Cem-
mission determining any claimant to be entitled to recover has been
fled with Congress, such report shall have the effect of a final judg-
ment and shall be paid in like manner as are judgments of the Court of
Claims”—which means that the Appropriations Comraitters generally
in their usual course appropriate money for it. In fact I do not know
of any award that has been made in the Court of Claims for Tndian,
tribes which has not been appropriated by the Congress and as 2
matter of course.

I am somewhat more enthusiastic, however, about this hill becanse
of a recent decision made by the United States Supreme Court which
indicates the thinking of certain of the Justices of the Supreme Conrt
on this questien. I am referring to the case which this committee
had printed and distributed, and T will comment on it in just a very
fow rainutes.

I happened to be the attorney for the Northwestern Band of Indians
at Shoshone, Idaho. The facts are these that in 1863 during the
Civil War, when this country was obtaining a lot of its gold to finanee
ite war from the gold mines of Idaho the United States needed very
badly - the right to go over Shoshone country, the land occupiced
by these Indians in order to get that geld. The United States also
needed the right-of-way for the immigrants to the Pacific coast, to
traverse Shoshone country and so they entered into a treaty with the
Northwestern Shoshones by which they obtained the right to traverse
Shoshone country. The treaty provided for immigrant stations along
there and it contained a great many inore privileges.  The United
States subsequent to the treaty took all the privileges which the In-
dians granted them and also by piecemeal methods eventually took
all of their land, some 15,000,000 acres, without 1 cent of compensa-
tion. The compensation provided in thié treaty for right-of-way was
very meager and did not contemplate the land itscll. When 1 say
n]gt 1 cent of compensation I mean for the land which was taken frem
them.

In 1928 the Congress passed the Jurisdictional Act—1 was not the
sttorney then—which provided that these Indians had a right to go
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in the Cou
out of that V.

Congress drafted that language as that time thinking that sinece

the United States entered into that treaty for the right-of-way over
the land that certainly was a recognition of the Indian title and there-
fore the subsequent taking of that land was in derogation of that
treaty.

Well, when it got before the United States Supreme Court after a
long fight the court divided five ways. Three of the Justices in the
opinion rendered by Mr. Justice Reed held that that treaty was not
a recognition of Indian title. Two Justices in a concurring .opinion
by Mr. Justice Jackson—and I say it after consideration—in my
opinion the most reactionary Indian opinion ever delivered by the
Supreme Court said Indian treaties were not contracts and they
considered it far-fetched to consider them contracts, that it was a
matter for the Congress to take up and hear rather than for the
United States Supreme Court.

Now that concurring opinion of Mr. Justice Jackson makes me
think it is necessary for an Indians Claims Commission to consider
these elaims, certainly if two members of the Supreme Court have the
feeling that Indian treaties should not be given the dignity of a con-
tract.  He went on and said, in effect, “These Indians did not have &
coneeption of a property right” and, therefore, “‘since they did not
have the conception of a property right they did not understand that
they were having any of therr title recognized by this treaty.”  The
fact of the matter is that statement of Mr. Justice Jackson was made
without any evidence to support it. The fact of the matter is by
studying the evidence one understood that they had a very definite
concept of the title to their land; but nevertheless that was the con-
curring opinion of two Justices.

Mr. Justice Douglas wrote a very vigorous dissent: “He who comes
to my abode and bargains for free transit or a right-of-way across the
Iand on which I live and which I proclaim to be my own certainly
recognizes that T have a claim to it. That and moere was done here
by the Shoshone Indians.” Mr. Justice Douglas was joined in that
opinion by Mr. Justice Frankfurter and Mr. Justice Murphy.

Mr. Justice Murphy wrote another dissenting opinion in which he
was joined by Mr. Justice Douglas and Mr. Justice Frankfurter,

Mr. Justice Roberts was of the view that the judgment should be
reversed, ,

So the Court was divided five ways and when it was counted up we
had lost 5 to 4. The result is that these Indians that I have repre-
sented in that case failed to get 1 cent for their land after it was all
taken from them, even though the United States, contrary to the fic-
tion engaged in by the Supreme Court, recognized their right to the
land and %argained with them for a right-of-way. '

I received this letter from one of the Indians (reading):

*¥ * * The Northwest Shoshone Indians sure missing lots of yvoung men
fighting for white rich people. We sure sorry our boys died for nothing, We
have no land, no home, and no country. I am still roaming around among white
people but not like our early life—no hunting, no fishing—just like wild covotes.

tet something to eat at nighttime.

laims and sue on any claim growing under or arising,

AVAUAA A B AY A AATI/SRAT WUAAAL AL L A AYA LTA AR ALY Co

And under the statement of the United States Supr'(‘ourt
they have no compensation for it. That is where they are NP unless
they can get some relief through an Indian Claims Commission.

1 should say we filed a petition for a rehearing which was denied in
48 hours Last week I filed a new petition to have it remanded for
a finding of fact in the Court of Claims. I do not know what the
outcome will be. I give this out of my experience to show the difli-
culties that are inherent in Indian litigation at the present time,

Just one further comment. I would like to read froem My, Justice
Jackson’s concurring opinion:

It is hard to see how any judieial decision under such a jurisdictional act can
much advance solution of the problem of the Shoshones.  Auy judgment that we
may render gives to these Indians neither their lands nor money. © The jurisdic-
tional act provides that the proceeds above attorneys’ fees shall “be deposited in
the Treasury of the United States to the credit of the Indians™ at 4 percent inter-
est and ‘‘shall be subject to appropriation by Congress only for the health, educa-
tion, and industrial advancement of zaid Indians.” The only eash payvinent is
attornevs' fees.

And then he goes on, and the innuendo is that apparently that bill
was drafted for the attorneys. That is Mr. Justice Jackson. The
fuct is, that that jurisdictional act contains the same provisions that
Congress up to the present time has insisted upon geing in nearly
every jurisdictional act, namely, that after a judwment 15 obtained,
then Congress shall decide how the money shall be appropriated for
those Indians; and for Mr. Justice Jackson to say that is not cash in
hand for these Indians is to admit that he is not acquainted with the
procedure of Congress in appropriating that money, becanuse in ne case
where a judgment has been entered has Congress ever failed to im-
mediately appropriate the money for the Indisus. I think it shows
an utterly unvealistic approach to the problem, and vet there is con-
tained the innuendo also 1t was entively for the bonelit of tw attorneys.

I have been prosecuting cases in the Court of Claims for 10 years for
different tribes. I think I probably have been about as successfid as
any other attorney. In five out of nine cases in that court 1t was held
that the Indians were entitled to recover, but these cases are so burden-
some and take so long a time, that after 10 years' work we have yet
to collect the first cent for compensation for any of these cases. Net
one of them has gone through to the point where we get compensation.
Actually during that time 1 have had to dissolve partnerships hecause
my partners were not willing to put time and financial investment
necessary; and in the Northwestern Shoshone case, which we lost, I
have over $12,000 of my own money invested in it in prosccuting the
case, besides 7 years of work. We won’t, of course, even get reim-
bursement for the $12,000.

I want this committee to know prosccuting Indian cases is not the
dream that it is generally made out to be; because, except for having
a rather good practice in other things, it would have been impossible
for me to go on in prosecuting Indian cases.

Some of my partners who were not willing to devote the time
necessary to Indian cases, do a lot of practice before the Commis-
sioner of Internal Revenue, in which they are allowed contingent fees
two, three, and even four times what are allowed in Indian cases.
They have been able to make three to four times the amount of money
I have been able to make because I got tied up with these cases, and
I got tied up with these cases because I practiced in the office of

HP019264



CALLEE LALSLU WA LAV ULALNT LLAALMD UUNMLMVIIDDIUN

former Ch wstice Hughes in New York. One tribe came to him;
and, as a ¢ duty, he agreed to represent them. When he went
to the Supreme Court I took over, and I have had more business
from Indian tribes than 1 can handle.

Mr. Fernanprz. May I say a word? You should not lose hope
like the original Indians; you will ultimately got it through their heirs
or it will go to your heirs.

Mr. Winkrnsown. Well, that is a good hope in futurumn.

Mr. Murpocx. T am glad you brought out that point, because the
impression has been in the minds of many Members of Congress, and
even myself, that probably one of the chicf motives was the lawyer’s
foes. 1 think many Congressimen feel that way about it.

Mr. Munor. Wa have a former South Dakotan in this city who
has been before our committee at various times, Mr. Case, who is a
hard-working attorney, and he tells me just about the same as
Mr. Wilkinson-—that progress is very slow, and the expenses are
heavy.

Mr. Wrnkinsox. That is right; the expenses are enormous. I do
not want to ereate the impression I have been handling all these Indian
claims. T have had several lawyers handling them, but I have to pay
them eash compensation each year. )

Whether 1 will ever get it back is a question. We won one suit for
the Menominee, in Wisconsin, for $1,780,000. We had an agreement
with the State land commissioners that land would be purchased for
the Indians who wanted land rather than money. The commissioners
of public lands of Wisconsin signed a written agreement to sell the
land, less attorneys’ fees. The Wisconsin Legislature and Senate
lost week passed ‘an act conveying the land by legislative grant.
Now that is out of the way, we will probably get our first fee, but I
want Lo siale, in proving the value of our services, we fcund' that we
workoed o1 that case over 2,200 different days for a period of 11
vears, 15 different attorneys, and we employed experts. The Hon-
orable Homer Cummings testified to the value of our services; and,
ineidentally, My, Cummings was Attorney General when we got the
jurisdictivnal act, and he opposed the signing of that act, but on the
question of vur services he testified they were worth 25 percent, even
though 10 percent is the limit awarded to attornevs.

Mr. ArvoLp. Are you eriticizing one branch of the Government
where claims are handled for the Indians?

Mr. Winkiwson. If I were an attorncy employed in the Depart-
ment of Justice to defend them, T would defend them; that is their
duty.

Mr. Arvorp. Along that line—are the claims that you are defend-
ing handled any different, or worse than, any other claims which comme
up for adjudication in the Court of Claims? Are all other claims
treated the same way as your claims, or are you getting worse treat-
ment than attorneys who handle cases of all kinds who appear before
the Court of Claims? ‘

Mr. WikiNsonN. Well, now, on that question, I would be the last to
say we are getting worse treatment. I have not made a study of it,
and T wonld not want to say we are getting worse treatment.

Mr. Arvorp. This committee or some other committee should go

into it and see if they cannot get all claims handled more expeditiously

in a business way.

®
g.

[ i G e mm et a s — [81%)

Mr. WrLkinson. I want to be fair with the Court of Cl’ The
The Court of Claims is ready to proceed just as fast as Yare; we
never had any delays from the Court of Claims, but we had delays
from the General Accounting Office.

Mr. Arvowp. If we listen to you, we are picking out one Court of
Claims case and giving it preferred treatment and letting the rest of
the Court of Claims cases get along as best they can.  You are asking
us to expedite your claim and set up this machinery, and yet over in
the House we are being criticized for creating new bureaus, and we
get up and holler about creating new bureaus and the bureaucerats:
and here you are coming in and wanting us to expedite the claims you
are interested in and asking us to set up another burcau and increasing
the taxes of the country in order to get your claims through.

Mr. Wickinson. May T speak to that for just a minute?

I want to say to the Congressman 1 share in general his views ahout
the unwisdom of having additional burcaus in the Govern ment, 1
am concerned about that myself.

Mr. Arworp. Then let me interrupt you again, Mr. Wilkinson,

=

~ You will agree with me, T think, that this new President that wo have

from Missouri, although he is a different political faith than I am, does
not seem to like the idea of taking husiness out of the Department of
the Interior and setting up a board to handle it.

Mr. WiLkivson. T think that is a fair statement in regard to the
President; but at the present time it scems the Department of the
Interior has charge of Tndian affairs, and it has noder it the Bureau of
Indian Affairs, which has no authority of any kind to hear these
claims. It has no authority even to go into court and proscente these
claims on behalf of the Indians.

Mr. Anxorp. Why did the Department lot things g0 on and get in
this shape?

Mr. Wrnkinson. Because they have no atthority to do otherwise,

Mr. Arvorp. Would you say it was a case of mismanagement of
Tndian affairs? 1 do not have any Indians in my State of Missouri,
but I am interested mostly from the taxpayers’ standpoint.

Mr. Winkinson. That is right: T think there has been all Kinds of
mismanagement of Indian affairs during the vears.

Mr. Mugrpock. Of course, we all realize that no Indian {ribe can
sue the Government without the consent of the Governmoent. and in
order to obtain that consent Congress must give it.

Mr. Conen. Back in 1868 Congress passed a special law xeluding
Indian claims from the Court of Claims, so that simnilar eases could be
presented to the Court of Claims on a contractual basis—1{hat is, they
could be presented by a white man but they could not be presented by
an Indian—and that is the reason why these elaims which should have
been taken care of 60 or more years ago have dragged on, That is
why we require special treatment. I do not think the claims of Mr,
Wilkinson or anyone else have been unduly long in being bandled, but

‘the problem has been peculiar because of congressional legislation.

Mr. Arxowp. Could we get that condition corrected?

Mr. Murpock. That is the very purpose of this legislation.

Mr. Arnorp. We are setting up a bureau. Why can’t we have
legislation to correct this situation?

Mr. RosertsoN. Mr. Chairman, I could not speak for Mr. Stigler;
but as for myself, who have introduced one of the bills, T would like
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trying t with this bill; and T think Mr. Stigler will concur, that
my reason which prompted me to introduce the bill was principally
that we seemed to have such difficulty in getting a bill through
Congress.

Mr. SticLER. That is right.

Mr. RoBerTsoN. The bill comes up on the House Consent Calen-
dar, and it will drop out on one objection. There is never an oppor-
tunity to present the Indians’ case or present both sides of the case.
Somebody can offer an objection—say, “I object to that,” and out
of the window she goes. We are simply attempting to bring this
matter to Congress in a way so that the Indians can get a fair deal
and Congress will be much better informed of the proposition, whereas
now they are not rightly informed, the way things come before the
Congress. . '

I am as much against bureaus as you are, but I think it is something
which must be dene in the light of progress.

Mr. Wizkmvson, May T say, in extension of that thought, as Mr.
Cohen pointed out, in 1868 Congress passed legislution preventing
Indians from going in the Court of Claims.

Mr. Arvorp. Will this correct that situation?

Mr. WiLkr§soN. Yes; that situation can be corrected, but the result
has been that during the intervening years up to the present time
certain Indian tribes, fortunately or otherwise, have been able to get
justice for their tribes. 1 represent some tribes which have been get-
ting jurisdictional acts and going to the Court of Claims. Others with
equally good claims have been unable to get in the Court of Claims.

Mr. StieLer. And the only way they can get their cases considered
is through this legislation.

Mr. ArnowLp. Arve we setting a precedent so that we will have to
set up commissions, and then have these claims put in categories, and
then have the commissions handle them and get them up to the court?

Mr. Winkrnson. This bill, as you know, provides that these claims
*an be presented to the Indian Claims Commission, and the Comrnis-

to say l’o gentleman from Missouri that is exactly what we are

sion can determine them and report promptly to Congress, and that .

report to Congress shall have the same effect as a judgment by the
Court of Claims.  The bill provides for an appeal to the United States
Supreme Court on the determination. This bill contemplates termni-
nating, getting rid of, and deciding this and other claims; so that, in
fact, alter a 10-year limit—it has a 5-year limitation within which
all claims must be filed.

I want to say that for years I shared the gentleman’s views that
we should go to the Court of Claims, but now we have the opinion
of Mr. Justice Jackson; and the only solution, it seems to me, is to
have Congress do that 'work.

Mr. Fernanorz. Mr. Wilkinson, doesn’t the difficulty arise from
the very nature of the cases, the exceptional kind of cases that just
do not fit into the regular organization of the courts and the laws
under which they have to operate?

Mr. WiLxinson. That is one reason. )

Mr. SticLer. And you have this situation, which is entirely differ-
ent from any other kind of a claim, because all Indians are wards of
the Government.

Mr. WirkinsoN. I recognize the desire of the geu’m [Mr.,
Arnold] not to set up a great horde of commissions. ove oreat
Tespect for that viewpoint.

Mr. ArNorp. We get a lot of criticism on that point, and T have
heard a lot of Congressmen get up and cuss the bureaus and the
bureaucrats and then go in a committee and sct one up the next day.

That is what we are doing, setting up a bureau.

Mr. Winkinson. [ would be very much in favor of a limitation in
this bill that claitns must be filed within 5 years and the Conmission
must terminate in 10. I would not like to see a permanent conimis-
sion here.

Mr. Arnvorp. Here is an item in the bill that I believe could be
changed. It is entitled “Expenscs of Commission,” and it is section
‘6, which reads:

All necessary expenses of the Commission shall be paid on the presentation of
itemized vouchers therefor approved by the Chief Commissioner.

I believe I would be in favor of setting a limitation of, say, $2,500,
which Congressmen get, and that part should be limited to eXPeTSeS
alone for a year.

Mr. Wizkinson. Do you mean $2,500 for the entire expenses of
the Cominission for a vear?

Mr. Arworp. No; each Commissioner. There should he soma
limit there, because Congressmen have never had ANy expense money.
Of course, some money came through the other day which we hope
will come out in the wash, so I think this Cominission here- the
members of the Commission-—should have some limitation placed on
their expenses.

Mr. Wringinson. Do you hope it will be washed out?

Mr. Arworp. You understand what we mean. 1 voted for it. I
will tell you that. I think Congressmen should be allowed some
expenses, and likewise I think these Commissioners should be allowed
some expenses, but I think there should be some limitation on it.

Mr. Winxinson. Now, Mr. Chairman, may I go through, page by
page, this bill? T will not take much time. I have given Mr. Stigler
@ copy of the bill with the amendments written in; and I would like
merely to comment on my proposed amendments at the present time,

Section 2, which begins on page 1, whick deals with the jurisdietion
of the Commission, prebably the most important section in the bill,
part 2, in line 4, on page’ 2, reads:
claims whether sounding in contract or tort or otherwise, with respect to which

the claimant would have been entitled to redress in a court of the Unijted States
if the United States were subjeet to suit—

and I would add—

as an ordinary person.

I think the United States should be held to the same degree of
liability as an ordinary person.

1 will not stop further on these suggestions. I have given them to
Mr. Stigler, and you can consider them when you get to amending
the bill. Then, subsection 3, on page 2, starting line 8, reads:
claims which would result if the treaties, contracts, and agreements between the

‘claimant and the United States were revised on the ground of fraud, duress, or
mutual mistake—
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And 1 d add there, ‘“‘unconscionable consideration, or any
other grot recognizable by a court of equity.”

Let me gIVe you an example of what I consider an ‘“unconscionable
consideration.”

The Klamath Indians had a large part of their lands taken from
them so that the Government could give it to & railroad company for
constructing a railroad. Congress passed the bill awarding them some-
thing like $125,000 for that land. Congress set the amount itself and
provided that that was full compensation for the land.

Later the Indians sued the United States for the value in the Court
of Claims, and the case went to the Supreme Court. They found it
was worth something like $5,000,000, but the Indians had been given
$125,000 for it and they had executed a release and could not get any
more for it. The Supreme Court said that the consideration was
shocking and uneconscionable, but they could not go behind the release.
Congress in that case did do the right thing and passed a bill and
told the Court to consider the actual value, notwithstanding the
release.  So the Indians got $5,015,000, whereas they had only gotten
$125,000 the other way. So I would put in there the phrase “uncon-
scionable consideration, or any other grounds recognizable by a court
of equity.”

Then in item 5. on page 2, you have, “claims of whatever nature
which morally exist though not recoverable by law.” I do not want
to criticize that, but I want to say candidly in my experience with
legislative matters it is unwise to use language that vague. 1 think
the diffevent kinds of suits ,can be spelled out without phraseology
quite as vague as that, and T think most of them are spelled out in
the prior provisions of this section, except that I would add ene
more, and the one I would add is this:
claims arising from the taking by the United States without consideration,
whether as the result of a treaty cession, or otherwise, of lands occupied ot
possessed by claimant.

Let me give you two examples. In 1850, some 18 unratified
treaties were had with the Indians of California by which the Indians
ceded their lands. The Indians did cede their lands, but the treaties
were not ratified; therefore, the Indians got nothing for the lands
which they did cede to the United States. Coungress did pass a
jurisdictional act permitting them to go in the Court of Claims, and
last year the Court of (laims, deing the best it could in remedying
that situation, gave them an award of about $5,000,000.

I have a parallel case in regard to the Ute Indians. In 1863 they
conveyed their land to the United States. They did not want to
sign the treaty. The United States comimissioners were out there 3
days. The commissicners representing the United States stood
there for 2 days and pleaded with the Indian chiefs to sign, and the
chiefs said, “No.” On the third day the treaty commissioners of
the United States got Brigham Young, whom the Indians knew and
respected, to come before the Indians; and Brigham Young asked the
Indians to sign, and he told them he was sure that the Government
would treat them right; and as he talked, one by one the Indian
chiefs reversed themselves and signed the treaty ceding all their
lands. Well, that treaty was forwarded to Washington, and it was
not ratified. They never got their land back and not one cent. for
it, and 1 have been unable to get a law from Congress permitting
them to sue.

CREATLION OF INDIAN CLALIMS VUM MISSION >4

So I say, under this particular bill there should be som g per-
mitting Indians to sue, whether under an unratified treaty or ®ferwise.

Then the last paragraph of section 2, on the bottom of that page,
you have two items. It reads: '

No claim shall be excluded from consideration on the ground (1) that it has

become barred by law or any rule of law, or that it is barred by an statute of limi-
tations or by laches;

I have no comment on that. Then—
(2) that it has heretofore been presented to Congress:

and my suggestion would be this: Eliminate that part of the sentence,
“that it had heretofore been presented to Congress,” because it is
meaningless. Obviously, no claim is outlawed just because it has been
presented before Congress. I would add another sentence to ihat
particular section, that—

in the determination of any case proseented hereunder, the United States shall
be held to the same standards of care as an ordinary fiduciary.

Congress has put that provision in its jurisdietional drafts {fov tribes
which 1 represent; that is, the Menominees and the Utes of Utah,
Then the proviso should be changed to read:

Provided, however, That the Commission shall, when determining the compensation
to be awarded on any proven claim, consider and deduct all previous pavinents
made by the United States thereon.

Now, coming to section 3, the last two lines on page 2 and on page
%,rset up the Commission and provide for three members.  Note
that it provides that one member shall be a member of the bar of the
Supreme Court of the United States. Maybe I am a little too par-
tial to lawyers, but after all, these are all legal questions; so I would
have two members of the Comnmission be members of the bur of the
Supreme Court of the United States. I notice that in the testimony
of one witness before the committee that the suggestion was made
that it should be bipartisan. So in line 8, after the words “band of
Indians,” T would put a colon for the period and insert the words:
Provided further, That each of the other members shall be appointed from different
political parties.

I think that is a good thing. I think I would have one Democrat
and one Republican and one Indian, which is alveady provided here.

Now, coming down to the bottom of page 3, where you have “(e),”
it reads:

No Commissioner shall, during his term of office or thercafter, represent any
Indian tribe, band, or group in any matter whatsoever, or have any interost in
the outcome of any tribal claim.

That has been criticized before the committee here beeanse after
this Commission ceases to exist, it would preclude anyone who has
been on the Commission from having anything to do with an Indian
tribe. I think you can remedy it by saying:

No Commissioner shall during his term of office or thereafter, represent any
Indian tribe, band, or group in any matter before the Commission, or take any
part in the determination of auy tribal claim in which he has an interest.

I would suggest amending the language in that manner, as the way
1t is, it would preclude him from forever having anything te de with
an Indian tribe.

Mr. Garvacuer. That is not the point. The point is pulting a
man in who had an interest, a personal interest, in the claim.
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Me. ‘{INSON. I have an amendment on page 4 in regard to the
“staff ommission.” T sugpest that it might be advisable to
specifically provide that the Commission shall have the right to fix
salaries and make other decisions of the Commission. So after the
word “Commission” in line 10 I would add the following:

They shall fix salaries and make all other decisions with respeet to the business

and administration of the Commission.

Coming over to page 5, section 11, you provide that any suit pend-
ing in the Court of Claims may be transferred to the Commission as
of right upon motion of either party at any time prior to the submission
of the case to the court. '

The Court of Claims has a peculiar procedure in trying these Indian

cases. It tries them in two steps.  First, you go before the court, you
submit the case on the question of whether there is a right to recover.
1f the court finds there is, then you came back and resubmit on the
question of the amount of damages.  So 1 think vou should say there—

upon motion of the petitioner at any time prior to the final submission of the case
to the court, * * ¥

After a tribe, after 4 or 5 years of litigation gets an interlocutory
judgment in the Court of Claims, I hardly think it is fair to give
the Government any right to shift it over to the Indian Clams
Commission and retry the whole thing again.  Where you have gone
that far, I think in fairness you should leave it up to the petitioner
as 1o whether he should transfer to the Indian Claims Commission:
otherwise you are going to have two procecdings when one has
already been sufficient.

Now at the end of that paragraph, at the top of page 6, it provides
that if you do transfer, this statute shall prevail. I would add at ths
end, after the words “heretofore enacted” the words—
xcept that special provisions in a particular jurisdictional act either as to ths

eause of action or measure of damages may be availed of before the Commission
Ly the claimant.

v

Now the Congress in some of these special jurisdictional acts, be-
cause of the special circumstances, has provided a special measure of
damages; special cause of action or a special remedy. I.think that
should be saved so that you can have that before the Commission as
well.

Now, down in section 13 it provides:

The Commission shall have the power to call upon any of the departments of
the Government for any information it may deem necessary, and shall bave the

use of all records, hearings, and reports made by the committees of each House of
Congress, when deemed necessary in the prosecution of its business.

1t then provides:

But the head of any department may refuse and omit to comply with any call
for information or papers when such compliance would be injurious to the publie
interest,

I cannot for the life of me see any reason for that. Most of these
Indian cases are many years old, although I have one claim pending
for the taking of 3,700,000 acres of Ute land as late as 1938. They.
are not all old cases. In that case the courts have held we have a
right to recover and we are now trying to determine the amount.
Why should any executive have a 1ight to say it is injurions to the
Government to reveal that information?

CHEATION UF INUIAN ULALMY CUMMISSIUN vl

Mr. RoserrsoN. I imagine it was the War Departm

Mr. WiLkinson. There was a time in our history, in the 1800's,
when the War Department had jurisdiction over Indian affaivs; but
that would not be injurious to the public interest, to reveal the facts
now.

Coming now to page 7, in line 9, I would suggest the melusion of
the words “without cost” after the word “furnish,” so thal i reads:
shall furnish without cost certified copies thereof.

Now on page 7, under the heading “ Presentation by atterneys,” I
have no comment on the first sentence. I would sibstitute sonie-
thing for the second sentence and I would substitute this:

Valid existing attorneys’ contracts for the prosecution of claims against the
United States shall constitute sufficient authority for the presentation of claims
before the Cemmissien.  Atterneys’ eentracls partially or wholly confingent on
recovery, shall be limited to a fee of 15 per centum of the recovery plus disburse-
ments.

v of
the Interior under which we have heen working for vears, and 1 thi
we want to be able to continue right. along under those contracts
represent the Indians. This may contemplate the seeuring of n
contracts and I think that is unnecessary.

Mr. Arvorp. What do you mean by “plus  disbursements™?
What do you mean by that?

Mr. WirkinsoN. Under existing law most of these tribes have
nothing and the attorneys have to pay out the money themsclves,
advance the cost, and if they do not win they do notl get the cost
paid back. As I said, in the Northwestern Shoshone ease T am ont
$12,000. Now certainly if the attorney wins he should get back his
out-of-pocket expenses.

Mr. Arvorp. What do you mean by “‘get out-of-pocket expenses’™?
Pay Indian expenses?

Mr. WiLkinson. Moneys I have paid investigators, moneys 1 have
paid reporters for the taking of testimony, and things of that kind.

- Mr. Arwowp. Is the Bureau of the Budget concerned in regard to

Many of us already have contracts approved by the Seerelar
nk
to
20

the payments of money made by this Commission?  1s there no chanee
for the Budget Bureau to investigate a fee paid or anylhing else?
Does the Commission set itself up to pay its own bills without being
supervised?

Mr. Scawasg. The court approves the attorney fees. The (lom-
mission, 1 assume, would approve the fees and disbursements.

Mr. Wirkinson. We have to prepare a statement of all the Jis-
bursements we have made.

Mr. ArnowLp. Who passes on your disbursements and decides
whether they are just or not?

Mr. WiLkinson. At the present time the Secrctary of Interior.
Now the reason 1 am suggesting 15 percent is that tribes can't zot
attorneys for a 10-percent contingent fee, to prosecute claims before
the Commission and there arc a lot of small elaims that scme of these
tribes have. You cannot possibly get an attorney to take such
claims on a 10-percent contingent-fee basis, and I am pleading that
the Indians have a right to present their small elaims and they cannot
get anyone to represent them, except they can get 15 or 20 pereent.,
Many attorneys on tax cases get that amount as a straight fee without
contingency.
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Mr. LD. Does an Indian hunt up an attorney and he takes the
case o 7, half of what he gets out of it?

Mr. WrLkinsoN. No; under existing law it is confined to 10 percent.
In the first place, the requirement that these cases must be taken on #
contingent basis is pretty much contrary to the code of ethics of the
legal profession, but Congress has prescribed it and the profession has
been forced to go along with Congress on it, although we think there
should be a little more liberality on it.

On page 9, section 18, under the heading “Final determination,” it
provides:

The final determination of the Commission shall be in writing, shall be filed with
its clerk, and shall include (1) its findings of the facts upon whieh its conclusions
are based, (2) a statement (a) whether there is a legal ground for relief and, if so,
the amount thereof granted; (b) if there be no legal ground for relief, whether
there is any moral obligation upon the Government for relief of claimant, and,
if 0, the amount of appropriaticn required to meet such moral obligation; (¢) the
amount of any legal offsets or counterclaims, if any.

Well, gentlemen, I expressed in the early part of my statement some
apprehension as to whether Congress would go along with a provision
permitting this Commission merely to grant awards on moral claims.
I'think it 1s nebulous and I think it has got to be a little more specific.
It must be a little more specific than that. My only guestion there is
that if the committee should decide not to give the Commission
authority to award rclief in all moral claims, if you should decide to
use the langnage I put in section 2, you could change it to read:

The final determination of the Commission shall be in writing, shall be filed
with its elerk, and shall include its findings upen which its conelusions are based;
its conelusions of law as to the amount due the claimant; and * * *
and then you follow with—

() the amount of any legal offsets or counterclaims, if any.

Now coming to page 10, section 20, it reads:

When the report of the Commission determining any claimant to be entitled to
recover has been filed with Congress, such repory * ~* * .
and 1 would insert— .
any other Aet of Congress to the contrary notwithstanding—
and then go on—

shall have the effect of a final jundgment and shall be paid in like manner as are
judgments of the Court of Claims.

I insert that in the bill for this reason. You have had testimony
before the committee in regard to the act of 1935 which was put in a
deficiency act, setting off against any Indian claims any money spent
on behalf of that tribe, whether the Indians wanted the expenditures
ornot. [ am very anxions it be made plain here that this act does not
carry with it the provisions in the 1935 act; which, as I say, was
smuggled in an appropriation act before anyone knew it was in there.

My, Scuwase. Purely for offsets,

Mr. WiLkinson. Yes,

Now, finally, in section 22, “Appeals,” you have a provision here,
gentlemen:

Within sixty days after said Commission shall have filed its findings of fact,
conelusions of law, and determinations, either the Government or the elaimant
shall have the right to appeal to the Supreme Court of the United States on all
questions of law. The findings of fact made by the Commission shall be final
and binding upon the Supreme Court.

e et TN v

Now you have an absolute right of appeal. '
Mr. SticLer. Yes.
Mr. WirkinsoN. That language has been constrized as not granting
a right of appeal but meaning a right of review by certiorari; so I have
proposed an amendment making that clear, so if you want an absolute
right of appeal you should say it. I am thinking that you could
suggest this as an alternative. T feel that the Supreme Court of the
United States would be quite eritical if all these cases came up on
appeal. I do think, however, that we should have a righit of appeal
somewhere, and with that thought in mind I offer this amendment,
that section 22 be changed to read:
- Within sixty days after said Commission shall have filed its findings of fact,

conclusions of law, and determinations, either the Government or the claimant
shall have—

and this is the language I am suggesting—

the absolute right to appeal to the United States Court of Claims or (he United
States Circuit Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia, with the right of
review by writ of certiorari to the Supreme Court of the United States on all
questions of law. The findings of fact made by the Comunission, unless there is
no substantial evidence to support them, shall be final and binding upon the
United States Court of Appeals for the Distriet of Columbia and the United
States Supreme Court.

That concludes my presentation. I appreciate your paticnce and
I bave taken more time than I intended.

Mr. Murpock, We are glad to have your statement. 1 think you
have given us valuable suggestions. ) )

Mr. Wirkivson., Well, [ Lave had a lot of xperience but no
compensation.

Mr. Murpock. Mr. McCaskill, what is your order of presentation?

Mr. McCaskiun. The presentation will be made by Mr. Telix
Cohen, Assistant Solicitor of the Department.

(Subsequently, Mr. Wilkinson, pursuant to leave given by the
cominittee, submitted the following extract from a statement viven
by him before a subcommittee of the Committee on the Judiciary
of the United States Senate on February 14, 1940, in opposition to
S. 3083, which was introduced at the request of the Department of
Justice to amend the Judicial Code so as to limit the jurisdietein of
the Court of Claims in Indian cases. Hereinalter printed is that part
of Mr. Wilkinson’s testimony relating to the nature of Indian elaims
and their prosecution in the Clourt of Claims and does not include that
part of his statement having to do with an analysis of S. 3083, the bill
the under consideration, and which was never reported by the sub-
committee of the Committee on the Judiciary.)

ExtrACT OF STATEMENT OF E. L. WILkmvsoN BErFORE SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE
SOMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY oN FEBRUARY 14, 1940, 1y OpposiTion T
. 3083

NATURE OF INDIAN CLAIMS

Mr. Wizkinson. Inorder to intelligently discuss the proposed bill it is advisable
to deal briefly with the nature and extent of Indian claims against the United
States. I take it that it will not be denied, even by the Department of Justice,
}E}Elaét our treatment of the native American it the most shameful chapter in our

istory.

In 1831 the celebrated French nobleman and lawyer, Alexis De Toequeville, came
to this country on an official mission to study our democracy. In 1835, 105 years
ago, he published in four volumes his great work ‘““Democracy in America.”

T3737—45 7
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Future sion of the American Indian.” Let me read a few short exstracts
from the conclusion she arrived at.

“None of the Indian tribes which formerly inhabited the territory of New
England—the Narragansetts, the Mohicans, the Pecots—have any existence but
in the recollection of man. The Lenapes, who received William Penn, 150 years
ago, upon the banks of the Delaware, have disappeared; and I myself met with
the last of the Iroquois, who were begging alms. The nations I have mentioned
formerly covered the country to the seacoast; but a traveler at the present day
must penetrate more than 100 leagues into the interior of the continent to find
an Indian. Not only have these wild tribes receded but they are destroved; and
as they give away or perish, an immense and increasing people fills their place.
There is no instanee upon record of so prodigious a growth, or so rapid a destruc-
tion; the manner in which the latter change takes place is not diffieult to deseribe.

“When the Indians were the sole inhabitants of the wilds from whence they
have since heen expelled, their wants were few. Their arms were of their own
manufacture, their only drink was the water of the brook, and their clothes
consisted of the skins of animals, whose flesh furnished them with food.

“The Europeans introduced amongst the savages of North American firearms,
ardent spirits, and iron; they taught them to exchange for manufactured stuffs
the rough garments which had previously satisfied their untutored simplicity.
Having acquired new tastes, without the arts by which thev could be gratified,
the Indians were obliged to have recourse to the workmanship of the white; but
in return for their productions the savage had nothing to offer except the rich
furs which still abounded in his woods. Hence the chase became necessary, not
merely to provide for his subsistence but in order to procure the only objects of
barter which he could furnish to Europe. Whilst the wants of the natives were
thus increasing, their resources continued to diminish. * * *

“A few European families, settled in different situations at a considerable dis-
tance from cach other, soon drive away the wild-animals which remain between
their places of abode. The Indians, who had previcusly lived in a sort of abun-
dance, then find il difficult to subsist, and still more difficult to procure the articles
or barter whieh thev stand in need of.

““To drive away their game is to deprive thein of the means of existence,
ag effectively as if the flelds of our agriculturists were stricken with barren-
ness; and they are reduced, like famished wolves, to prowl through the forsaken
woods in cuest of prey. Their instinetive love of their eountry attaches them
to the soil which gave them birth, even after it has ceased to yield anything
but misery and death. At length they are compelled to acquiesee and to depart;
they follow the traces of the elk, the buffalo, and the beaver, and are guided by
these animals in the choice of their future country. * * *

“It is impossible to conceive the extent of the sufferings which attend these foreed
emigrations. They are undertaken by a people already exhausted and reduced;
and the countries to which the newcomers betake themselves are inhabited by
other tribes which receive them with jealous hostility. Hunger is in the rear;
war awaits them, and rmisery besets them on all sides. In the hope of escaping
from such a host of enemies, they separate, and each individual endeavors to
procure the means of supporting his existence in solitude and secrecy, living in the
immensity of the desert like an outeast in civilized society. The social tie, which
distress had long since weakened, is then dissolved; they have lost their country,
and their people soon desert them; their very families are obliterated; the names
theyv bore in common are forgotten, their language perishes, and all traces of their
origin disappear. Their nation has ceased to exist, except in the recollection of
the antiquaries of America and a few of the learned of Europe.

* ¥ ¥ * * * *

“The ejectment of the Indians very often takes place at the present day, in a
regular, and, as it were, a legal manner. When the European population begins
to approach the limit of the desert inhabited by a savage tribe, the Government
of the United States usually dispatches envoys to them, who assemble the Indians
in a large plain, and having first eaten and drunk with them, accost them in the
following manner: ‘What have you to do in the land of your fathers? Before
long, you must dig up their bones in order to live. In what respect is the country
you inhabit better than another? Are there no woods, marshes, or prairies
except where you dwell? And ecan you live nowhere but under your own sun?
Beyond those mountains which you see at the horizon, beyond the lake which
bounds your territory on the west, there lie vast countries where beasts of chase
are found in great abundance; sell your lands to us, and go to live happily in those
solitudes.” After holding this language, they spread before the eyes of the

Chapter (‘I of volume I he devotes to a discussion of “‘the Present and Probable
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Indians firearms, woolen garments, kegs of brandy, glass necklacs acelets of

tinsel, earrings, and looking glasses. If, when they have beheld all these riches
they still hesitate, it is insinuated that they have not the means of refising th(\i;
required consent and that the Government itself will not long have the p(r\\'er of
grotectmg them in their rights. What are they to do? Tall convineed, and

alf compelled, they go to inhabit new deserts,” where the importunate whites
will not let them live 10 years in tranquility. In this manner do the Amerieans
obtain, at a very low price, whole provinces, which the richest sovereigns of

Europe could not purchase.” :

Senator WiLey. When was that written?

Mr. WiLriNson. Before 1835,

Senator Connarry, He has traveled among the Indians?

Mr. WrLkiNsoN. Yes, sir. i

Senator ConnaLLy. Do you know what tribes?

Mr. WiLgiNsoN. Pecots, Iroquois, Cherokees, Choctaws, and others.

] In support of this thesis M. de Tocqueville points out that in 1790 the United
;Statgzs by treaty solemmnly guaranteed “to the Creek Nation all their land within
the limits of tl}e United States”; that a treaty of 1791 with the Clherokee Nation
expressly provided “The United States solemnly guarantee to the Cherokoe Na-
tion all their land not hereby ceded”; that it was not many years thereafter that

the land guaranteed to both Nations was invaded and taken by the whitos,

De Tocqueville quotes from a subsequent letter written in 1829 to the Creek

Nation signed by the President of the United States, in which he urged them fo
forsake the land thiz country had guaranteed to them:, in which he said: o

“Beyond the great River Mississippi, where a part of your Nation has gone
your father has provided a country large enouch for all of you, and he n,tﬁ'isn:;
you to remove to it. There your white brothers will not trouble vou: thev will
have no claim to the land, and you can live upen it, you and all vonr ebildren
as long as the grass grows, or the water runs, in peace and plenty, It will Do
yours forever.” : h

Yet it was not many vears thereafter that most of this land was taken from
them. To show that in praetically all their dealings with the Government {he
Indians were ill treated and robbed (and mind vou this was written at the tine)
de Toequeville points out that in 1808 the Govérnment received 18,000,000 acres
of land from the Osages in exchange for a promise to make an annual p(‘m:\'mcn:r of
81,000. In 1819 the Quapaws yielded up 29,000,000 ncres for $1,000. They
reserved to themselves 1,000,000 acres for a hunting ground. A solemn oath w as
taken this would he respected. It was not long until it was invaded Jike the rest,

That the forms of law, rather than its jusf ance, governed the econduet
of our country in dealing with the Indians, i ident from a report of Lhe Con-
m%t‘t_ee on Indian Affairs of one of the Houses of Congress in 1830. That report:
saidi )

“To pay an Indian tribe what their ancient hunting grounds are worth to them
after the game is iled or destroyed, as & mode of appropriating wild lands cianimed
by Indians, has been found more convenient and certainly it is more agrecable to
the forms of justice, as well as more mereiful, than to assert possession Of Lhem hy
the sword. Thus the practice of buying Indian titles is but the substitnte which
humamtx and expediency have imposed, in place of the sword, in arriving at the
actual enjoyment of property claimed by the right of discovery “and s netioned by
the natural supericrity allowed to the claims of eivilized communitics over those
of savage tribes. Up to the present time so invariable bas been the Op(‘:l“ﬂ( ion :)f
certain causes, first in diminishing the value of forest lands to the Indians, and
secondly in disposing them to sell readily, that the plan of buying their right of
occupaney has never threatened to retard, in any pereeptible degree, the prosper-
ity of any of the States” (Legislative Documents, 21st Coeng., No. 227 p. 6)

. ]é)e Toequeville quoted with approval the high-minded statement of Wash-
ington: )

*“We are more enlightened and more powerful than the Indian nations: we are
therefore bound in honor to treat them with kindness and even with generosity,”
But he concluded that— ” Y

“This virtuous and high-minded policy has not been followed., The I
of the settlers is usually backed by the tyranny of the Government, *

. “‘Destitution had driven these unfortunate Indians to civilization, and oppres-
sion now drives them back to their former condition; many of them abandon the
soil which they bad begun to clear, and return to their savege course of life '

“The Union treats the Indians with less cupidity and rigor than the policv of
the several States, but the two governments are alike destituto of good faith, The
States extend what they are pleased to term the benefits of their laws to the

apacity
EY
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Indians, wg belief that the tribes will recede rather than submit; and the
Central ment, which promises a permanent refuge to these unhappy
beings is ‘are of its inability to secure it to them,

“Thus the tyranny of the States obliges the savages to retire, the Union, by its
promises and resources, facilitates their treatment; and these measures tend to
precisely the same end.”

So much by way of background. As a Governmient we have entered into
over 300 treaties with Indian tribes. Our method of negotiating most of these
treaties has been of such a nature that, if they had been transactions between
individuals, many would have been immediately set aside by courts of equity.
But even worse is the fact that many of the treaties, solemnly arrived at, have
been flagrantly violated by the United States. Time will not permit a review of
the decisions of the courts in which the United States as a result, has been required
to respond in damages. Nor do T think it necessary to dwell upon that subject
before this committee, for I find that in a speech delivered by Senator William
H. King in the Senate on February 8, 1933, he summarized the situation better
than T can. Said he:

It is remarkable that the National Government, which has been so responsive
to the cries of the distress and to humanitarian appeals, should be so deaf and
callous to the cries of the Indians and to the moral and legal responsibilities resting
upon the National Government as their trustee and guardian.

From the days of the Pilgrim Fathers to the present time the Indians seem to
have heen regarded by many as objects of legitimate prey; they have been treated
as trespassers and outlaws, and unwelcome and illegal occupants of territory
which the white man desired. Treaties have been imposed upon them by chi-
canery aund fraud and often as the result of military force; and many treaties that
have been made have been shamelessly violated, and measures ostensibly designed
for the protection of the Indians have been converted into weapons of destruction.

* % ¥ Many investigations have been made by committees and by disin-
terested groups of persons who desired to learn the faets concerning the Indians.
Their findings and conelusions warrant a verdiet that the Indians have been

7

robbed, plundered, and despoiled of the greater part of their inheritance and sub-

jected to eruel and inhuman treatment.”

Senator CoNnnaLLy. Who said that?

Mr. WiLkiNson. Seuator King.

Senator CoNNaLLY. When?

Mr. Witkinson. February 8, 1933.

Senator Connarvy. All right. Proceed.

Mr. Winginson. The treaty viclations by the United States are of many differ-
ent types. I think, however, it is correet o say that the type of violation which
seems the basis of most suits, is the failure of the United States to recognize the
territorial integrity of an Indian tribe, votwithstanding the treaty provisions by
which it agreed to do so. Other violations have consisted of the failure of the
United States to pay annuities in money, to provide educational facilities for the
Indians, to supply the Indians with personal propetty, such as horses and cattle,
and to supply the Indians with agricultural and other equipment necessary for
maintenanee of 2 livelihood, as it had agreed to do in numerous treaties. This
summary is nof intended to be all-inclusive.

The Senator from Utah vesterday inquired as to whether it was not a fact that
in many cases scttlements had been arrived at, after which the tribe who had thus
settled had split into segments, with the result that previous settlements were for-
gotten and snits were again instituted by one or more of the segments. .

1 think I have read nearly every Indian case deeided by the Court of Claims
and I know of no such case. Certainly if some such unmeritorious case were
brought it could be immediately dismissed on demwrrer by calling the attention of
the court to the prior judgment. There have never been sueh ‘cases and there is
no danger that there will be such cases.

Senator Conwarny. Have you read all of the Indian cases?

Mr. WiLkmvson, I think I have. )

Sevator ConnvatLy. Are you specializirg in Tndian busiress?

DMr. Wirkivson. I am uot cons iously specializing although I Pave corsiderable
of that work. T hegan my practice with the firm Hughes, Schurman & Dwight,
of which Chjef Justice Hugles was the senior partner urtil he was appointed
ClLief Justice. Tlat firm represented certain Indian tribes, and I worked on their
cases.  When I came to Waskirgton to practice law on my own right, t‘“.gt firm of
Hughes, Schurman & Dwight continued to associate me with them on their cases;
sinee that time I have also been engaged by other Indian tribes to represent them
directly.

WHAMLALLIVAY UL LAY UAAUY  CLiALiye o TV VDDAV LN b

Sevator Convarry. All right, proceed.

Mr. WiLrivson. The Senator from Utah also suggested Yesterday that many
of the claims go bhack 100 vears and were brought by dead tribos, T noted that
Mr. Holtzoff acquiesced in the suggestion, ’

Senator Convarry. Do you refer to cases pending in the Court of Claims?

Mr. WiLrINsON, Yes, sir.

Senator WILEY. A total of 76?7

Mr. WILKINSON. Eighty-two, I believe,

Senator Connvarty. I understood it was 76,

Mr. WiLkivson. I have a list of 82,

Mr. Nager. There are actually 75. One was recently dismissed at the request
of the plaintiff. ’

Senator WiLey. I understood it was somewhere around 75.

Mr. Wirkinson. In the limited time since yesterday I have tried to determine
whether the suggestion or inquiry of the Senator from Utah is true. T have been
unabie to discover any pending case that goes hack 100 years. That is one of the
false impressions Tampant about Indian suits. So far as I can determine uone of
the suits now pending antedated the 1870s. Actually the earlier cases have
already heen determined. The cazes now are of later vintage. Actually some
of them are of very recent origin. he implication presented before this com-
mittee on yesterday that they all date from the distant vast, is untrie.

Senator Wirey. I would like to ask whether vou are speaking of pending
litigation. N N

Mr. Winrinson. I am speaking of pending litigation. The earlier cases have
already been determined.

Take one eclaim of the Ute Indians whom T represent, for instance. In 1830
these Indians ceded their empire of 15,000,000 acres in Colorado to thé United
States under an agreement wherehy the United States agreed to sel] the land for
the benefit and account of these Indians. As late as 1938, the United Siates
had failed or had refused to sell some 4,000,000 acres of thix land belonging to
these Indians, and by an act passed by Congress in that year, the United States
appropriated that land to its own use. ~ Co gress did, however, in that conneection.
do the right thing by immediately authorizing the Ufe Indians to sue for the value
of the land, and suit will be brought therefor very shortly. Since Coneress in
such case immediately authorized & suit, the United States will he reguired fo
pay but very little interest as a part of just compensation. There is a B-year
statute of limitations. )

Senator Connvarny, Did any attorney for any of these tribes appear before a
committee and resist the passage of that act? -

Mr. Winkinsow. The Indians were willing to let the Covernment take it, if
they got a jurisdictional act. In fact they had already conveyed it to the Govern-
ment for sale in 1880.

Senator ConNarry. I thought so. .

Mr. Winkinson. 1 will say that the provision for the appropriation of these
lands by the United States was not in the jurisdictional hill requested by the
Indisrs. It was putin by Senator Adams, of Colorado, on the Hoor of the Senate,

Senator ConnarLy. The Indians were agreeable to the Government, taking the
land if they were permitted to bring suit. '

Mr. WinkiNsow. Yes, sir.

Senator Connvarry. There is no charge of the Government mistreating them?

Mr. Witkinsoy. No, sir; not in this situation. )

.Seoator ConNarLy. You do not suggest that as an instance of treaty violation?

Mr. WitkiNson. No. That s n case where the Government did the right thing
and gave them the right to sue. ) ’

Senator WiLEY. It seems that the only question would be the difference in the
value of the land at the time it was taken and its value at the present time, They
may think there is some other difference, I do not think there is.

Senator Convarry. T suppose it was grazing land?

Mr. WiLkinson. Most of it. It was mountain land in Colorado.

Senator ConNaLLY. What was the reason the Government could not sell 1?2

Nr. WiLkINson. T am going to investigate that, but I have not, vet done so.

Mr. Nacre., Was there not a provision fixing the value at $1.25 an acre?

Mr. Wirkinsow. I think not. I believe the bill daes provide that unless
either side can prove otherwise, the land shall be deemed to have a value of $1.25
an acre. But that provision leaves it open for proof by either party.’

As for the tribes being dead, that is not correct either, Some of the members
who were alive at the time the wrongs were perpetrated are of course dead, br+
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Still exist or they couldn’t sue. And the cause of action still persists
in the just as it would in a eorporation, the stockholders of which may change,

The! tor from Texas yesterday inquired as to how long the present suits
have been pending. T understand that information will be given in detail to the
committee by Mr. Kappler, but it is my understanding that with few exceptions
they have all been filed within the last 10 years.

HISTORY OF TRIBAL CLAIMS ALREADY LITIGATED

Despite the long record of treaty violations by the United States with respect to
Indian tribes, it is of first importance in the consideration of the pending bill to
pote that the amount of money that has been recovered against the United States
in suits brought by Indian tribes has been relatively small, as compared with the
claims that have been asserted by Indian tribes. I have prepared for the com-
mittee a tabulation of all Indian suits commenced against the United States in
the Court of Claims, showing the cases dismissed by the Court of Claims in favor
of the United States, and also showing the cases which have been won by the
Indian tribes, together with the amounts of the respective jugdments. I have
broken down this tabulation into two parts: (1) Cases in which Indian tribes have
asserted and are asserting claims for definite amounts; (2) cases in which Indian
tribes have asserted and are asserting claims for no definite amounts.

A study of the cases already determined by the Court of Claims in which Indian
tribes asserted claims for definite amounts are of prime importance because they
will enable the Congress to estimate the amount that Congress may be compelled
to pay under pending claims.

I now present to the committee a tabulation of tribal suits dismissed by the
Court of Claims in which the plaintiffs asserted claims, definite in amount, and ask
that it be inserted in the record at this point as part of my statement. Said
tabulation is as follows:

TaBLE A —Tribal claims, definite in amount, dismissed by Courl of Claims

7

Amount claimed

Docket PR Date dis- {including in-
No. Plaintiff missed terest where
. claimed)
Johnson Blackieather et al__ Feb. 17,1902 $690, 681. 39
C okee: _ May 21,1917 2, 368, 703. 22

oe and Missouria Tribes of Indians

10, 425, 700. 00
Sisseton et al., Sioux 70, 000, 000. 00

Medawakanton Sioux.

2, 458, 600. 00
Chetokee. . _______ we 23, 4 4,039, 999. 06
. 5 104, 672. 51
Creek.____._____ A 195, 000, 0CC. 00
Stockbridg: 179, 272.17
3 2,795, 270. 30
Okanng: Apr. 16,1928 13, 048,.039. 90
Chippewa_ . __________ Mar. 11,1929 55, 326, 668, 63
Moncricf (Choetaw et al) Fe 193 153, 441, 390, 00
Delaware 93 43, 000. 00
Chippew: . 931 264. 000. 00
Delaware Oct. 20,1931 2, 224, 790. 02
,,,,, do__. d 2,272, 270. 00
Cherokee

Delaware
Choctaw et al.
Delaware

Creek_._. 137, 780, 605. 94
Choctaw ¢t a 417, 350. 00
Chippewa___ 186, 025, 826. 05
Choclaw et a 2, 807, 558, 00
..... do. 1.116. 706. 21
Crow._. 171,792, 325. 74
Pottawato - 630, 198. 93
Citizens Band t 119,790. 75
Eastern Cherokee.. .. 5,169, 128,05

Bastern and Western Cherokee.

13,046, 84755
Ponea...__

20, £00, 000. 00

Suattle_ . 3, 200, 000. 00

Cherokee. . . 6,113, 393. 36

Western Cherokee 944, 264. 96

Choctaw et al. 744, 504.75

e tlO 525, 508. 81
468, 000. 00

12,000, 000. 00
8, 250; 000. 00
9, 533, 568. 58
8,900, 000. 00

J-691
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v

TaBLE A—Tribal claims, definite in amount, dismissed by Cuzu"nims— Con,

Amount claimed

Docket P Date dis- (ineluding in-
No. Plaintift muissed terest where
claimed)
K-41 | Steilacoos. -| Jan. 11,1037
43306 | Delaware. o] Muar, 1,1937
43309 [__.._ do__ _...d .
~47 | Cherokee. Apr. 1,332, 249, 92
C-531-3 | Sioux..._ May 14, 000, 000, 00
H-192 | Chippewa Jan. 12,1938 24,742,914, 60
C-531-5 | Sioux.._.. Mar.  7,1038 1, 000, 010, 00
K-376 | Chickasaw__ ADr. 4,1933 TER, 421,

----do
May
Nov.

Cherokee_
E-330 | Klamath.__

It will be noted that this list involves 59 suits by Indian tribes. The total
amount claimed, including interest where interest was eclaimed (ealeulated to,
I believe, June 30, 193%), was $1,193,595,960.51.

Senator Connarry. Did they go to trial or were they dismissed?

Mr. WirkinsoN. They all went to trial.

Senator Connarry. Which resulted in judgments for the Government?

Mr. Winkinson. Yes, sir.

Senator ConnaLLy. How were they dismissed? ;

Mr. Wirkivson. By the court. The court entered judgment in favor of the
Government.

Senator WirLeY. On the merits?

Mr. WiLkiNsoN. On the merits,

Senator Wirgy. May I ask generally what was the basis of all these elaing for
land taken?

Mr. WiLkinson. The basis of the claims?

Senator WiLey. Generally speaking, what was the basic reason for dismissing
the claims on their merits?

» Mr. WiLkinson. If you will wait a minute, I am coming to that.

Senator WiLey. All right. -

Mr. WmikinsoN. I now present to the committee a tabulation of all tribal
claims in which no definite amounts were set forth in the respective petitions,
which were dismissed in favor of the Government:

TasLe B.—Tribal claims, indefinite in amound, dismissed by Couri of Claims

Docket P ? Date dis- Amount

No. Plaintiff missed claimed

21300 | Phineas Pam-to-pee May 20,1901 | None stated.
20815 Dece. 6,1915 Do.
31253 Dee.  3,1917 Do,
E-359 Foh, Do.
E-372 Oct. Do.
F-371 |___..Do. Dee. Do,
K-335 | Chickasaw. . - June Do
17654 | Prairie Band of Pottawatcme Indians of Apr. Do,
L1-89 | Seminole_._ Jan. Do.
L-~78 | Creek.. -{ Dec Do
mole.__..._ ... I T 0. . Do,
Jan. 27,1910 Do.

It will be noted that there are only 12 of these, making a total of 71 tribal
suits completely dismissed by the Court of Claims. Tribal suits in which no
definite amounts are requested are often bills for a general accounting.

I next present to the committee a tabulation of tribal suits in which the plaintiff
tribes asserted claims definite in amount in which the recovery has been allowed,
Said tabulation is as follows:

HP019272



LEELLET grETEe ER 45Tesemy pmo
EZE-ECF 25-ZEE £7 5EE=gEz: =72
e e s DI IZEE S TS 2RI Lo = oEw
EELEeTE o-ED-E g FUESTEZE Los=
855523 ESEIeE 88 FeTEDZiTDL Mg
fEFa” 28 TToges o E€xescfe v
pEEEEL. FESTE TE CLEduEse I
32228 EZaoTy S Yo I 2w L.TEEE
=EETE === h5Eg £ Lo 0T HE .o 2T
SRRl - o avmA Wy YD S Sl
o L 59 [ R <A Sz E =& ~EEED
£E55%5c%L ~z— %S §y EZTcgliiec+l
€L E0E wSgEEC £8 SE2EEEEITeal
eEEETEY gooEEc FE PIZEC Lo fnEecd
DS EiwT g SEISTIQ w4 L OgRmSEoR JoHS
FEZgEEIA SggECD 8% SEE s tEESZAR
weEEEE, SP8we” vE Sgrimo¥TEsdss
s-ds, e ZESRZEe S8 BT fremSd3RCk
SfesSaSt 2 Scz S BETEISZ O g TS
o= L0 E Pewgd ST feodozsad . Bum
£epgr W ZECTE Y §E =zgriugEEte §
SE87¢al ~OEE— S e G288 fgfa-s A
CEES59TY mEESEEeD 2T Qs O~ QL Haw = @
W OEES 59 RERISESE S E HOwm o EHOETLS
5= gw 99 B .E°SEEE @o BOVCILEZIC T LTS
e . @ s = jol R = Sy
H,meornanu t‘masemo,.mmu = Cmmptma(ewamsmw
VL Py = sSEESTG P ¢olgRIgPaFaz R
250Nz ERoESesnd B 1 = 3L S PRIy
Egpmcbe SZslT WwEn £ SERRMeeaEG @38
Zgut g ETBERs~FE o oo STEEETT 0 R8T
FoZ o°. d@,LZSE®eE @ £ TEISRgSzdwsTR g
[ =1 & hera g [ Rk = I A HEgEe
SHIEERE ZERE TS P LS EEEge gk TEE LA
oo . HETE e : N = LS
9fo8588% BT ETiwE [SESEeSiEieE BEDSE
PESnoEE EESS S e 2035888 8F Ko 438004
EY L= ] IR R Lo i) SH~ GBS SEPAH S oS e
Lo By w3TEEEHEE =88R 55 sTREdT8EEY
Eaglony FETg FEZf SNy ETOE T EuuioveRl
SoEEESE 9588 87, FofSScEf R ESEetEy
EBESEEE S2° (REEES BT E g ESt EoEER YISO
a5 AR o - Il &~ %}
CEEnT BEfe o sEt - iCESEET SR ina gh R
. 2= € @ : g BE =]
Bicogt SSRSEC v, 45y 8 08a nn btk
. = : : Z 3 = 2
T h eﬂuZWmﬂSM.m.nhMOYOMOOO@rel m.mumcﬁ.mgd
BEEETe38R.  BER LRI R 2 8AR REla 0T
B |73 : 3 M EROSERO AT uno - 5o
MEEE e g s e mm e m e GBS S22 L8R S 02 8RE
= RER o E-=PA RN | e 0 v 4 -~
SET BB E P08y m L O BT SS SR PR ET
B epesile ey, e SE k. DEERER I n T2 Dy
EueEalR et o S L@ a8, T aug RET s 38
S TS el EERaES it s B 8w (2S5 80008
A QT gacm 2+ o oy 2 P s L o SormoEdaakg
eenm‘nno Guf..Mnrly\; ASISRHHTPSHDem.MeIthm
£ 3 - b D o 1% it
T~ EHEES BEEAEem ER LTERPS]ITE €85
B
‘gsad0ur snf g ¢

| DLGLTTGST'OT | RECURG'UGE'G | 16088 ‘0.8 T 927140 12 0| CO9PT 0L ‘0E

e R RS

i T DN ESSS—— A NN

E FOTEPBLG1T | 92°838 007 ' | 00082 U8 T | a6 veeie e

S R U

2

i suoN ouoN 660/01 | 92600 ‘01

i eer9ser s | euon GFOGRTL | D64 | FROLD QU |=mm=m s smome oo oo groututog

i Wiy JouN i Q004688 'e 7T 3D L I8 70 qsiuteane 8L2-d

W SSSRRR MO s Ok 5 0663 QUIOGIUISSY [===me=-ts 161
............................ TTTTIEE S0 "0 68

o ; TTTTTUOLY 'S U0 663

! BDIEEZI966°T | 26268280 €2 TP ‘807 B £ .,.Jb ...........................

! 18 '60% W0g '6§ | OUON 18 'GOF ‘259 ) COTI8 | QEBT'S N |m=mmmm e mm e s T ouoysoqg === 613~-H
wmmz %w GO0 ‘L1 10 901 5T eI I8 30 Joayyomlg ("= --- - 15-a
ouN | WON (6872697988 | 687463988 | LFII6L0GE T |TTTTTUOE SID O 29 | GEG1'G BUN[ |vrmmmeemn e emmoee e 19 X0 Lot b O ) e <
.................................................. - ¢ 39 xn018 UOIUBNEATDPIIA TTTTTmTTURRLES

SUON | IR'GEL 1T 18°68L ‘211 P e
JOBETE | € OIS0 | LF RS TIL ouny PUVPHLIO ORL BURHO |77 a00Te
||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||| cﬂ—:—u
.............................................................. \M_:a.
|||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||| 8 P U e b b LT
oy seaoddiyy Jo pusg owy oy |--=" =, 1708
............................ F N (e TR P -,
; [8 78 S93 1) IOATY OJIypq [--=--===--
¥9'360 ‘808 OF "96F '29 ¥6 881 ‘IET 00000 ‘62T 1 w_ou\d ................. - oo
auoN 0T 608G | OL'GEe'se | 0090 ‘e A D ORI J0 Buaddiug pus wmeyQ |--memme 18525
................ : :
%cu“d TT10JB M0 J J910 pue B11BABN S08LT
............................ ey
llllllllllllllllllllllllll TAON
dy
............................ AN [T e e e
.............. o) SUGIPUI 0K MON |7 77"""""Tg8LT
||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||| TAON
o T 9881 ‘0z
2uoN 29 '86L ‘89828, 29 °96L ‘898 T$, L9 969 ‘650 ‘8% 88T ,mo SBIAL [T s el
| . UOHBN MBIOOYQ |~"77==mm tazial
I
8110-195 puB Juaur DOLUIB[O
SO13ITY L sdao3uy edpug | PowIroy uoye)r
D 3pnf N Junouwy | 1 ‘_.;O ~8p JO 9yu(T juemIRD ON 39300

PoMOYID $31430002.4 YorYM UL ‘JUNOWD UL 9JIUYDD ‘SULID}D QUL —") a1V
! 4

HP019273



hich recoveries allowed
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te in amount,
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TasLe D.—Tribal claims,

CAMMALIGAY VA A1 4a000Y S aeamane s s aaaso s P
L rY G @ D @ R 1D 1D 1 DOD el 1 =

q SiEIE IS LB I IE 5 8 I8 IEER RS Senator Kive. How many of those cases were there?

};aé Zoizmoazm o im 32 I iE 3222 B Mr. WiLkiNsoN. There are 13 of these eases; the net judgments vary in amount

= e T - - from $5,000 to $5,134,316.08. ~Together they aggregate $10,744,267.62. The

5% A T A O e T A net judgments in these cases total approximately 53 percent of the aggregate net
S R N RS R judgments of $20,217,227.76 in the other cases. . o

_ PRFEEN Plg iz imiin g lises mille Viewing all of these charts together it will be noted that the first judgment

z 2z s Pigiigig | Pl iligag i iil|g rendered in favor of an Indian tribe was in 1884 in favor of the Chickasaw Nation

g 2818 PR R piE L EEs E g %3;324(},16%.2508(‘; Ol'Il‘}iieolast judgment was rendered in 1938 in favor of the Creek

Elas s LBl iERg g il : svation (o 9296,01 1.4, : !

Ay i bEod ; = RIERRY % S By adding together the amounts recovered in claims that are definite in amount
P S O P N NN B and the amounts recovered In claims that were indefinite in amount, we find that

. 15! g g BT ISEE iR g during the 55 years that Indian cases have been in the process of litigation the

g Z 7 HEC A Pz B L iEam B E total amount recovered aggregates $30,961,495.38. In other words, the United

2 i N i Pigitis R R States, for all the Indian treaties which it has violated, and the other wrongs it

I : R ! s = A has perpetrated, has been compelled to pay less than $563,000 per year on all suits

: R : LT I }gru{lght ?\%glidg}gﬂg:;lg&i This is only 0.00006 of 1 percent of our presenl annual

. | B imimigiisiieiiizgaginiiile udget of £9,199,253,641. ;

N ; : N Pig z Plligeig i '§'>' . {lt ;: im_pqrtant},l tzlequefolrs,bfoilthils c‘oﬁmtl}ittee ;co bear in mind at the outset that

E5 ] =R SIS Y SE B S in determining what shou e the legislative policy with respect to Indian claims

;:El 7 R - Vg R FR2 g3 it should consider not the amount claimed by Indian tribes, but the amount m”

: Rl A : e I probable recoveries. I note in this connection that the memorandum for the

T ! — T Attorney General, dated April 5, 1939, and sent to this commit tee by the Attorney
ERR P P R General under forwarding letter dated April 7, 10389, =tates with respeet to suits

- g‘:s}’;g i | ERr gadld i now pending in the Court of Claims that if the respective tribes are suceessful in

£ B TERE LI their suits, they will, under recent decisions of the United Stales Supreme Court,

3 EETE M A s Susdd obtain in judgments some $3,000,000,000 to $3,750,000,000.

5 ©oU 5 XSy F_:;D»Cj(', : Now, while that statement is literally true, it creates an absolutely unfounded
g = 2o 22522 : impression, for the hypothesis of the Department of Justice is utterly unsound.
= = RS2 SEHIE And no one knows that better than the Department of Justice, which, as I have

‘ s = mzsa ' already indicated, has been able to defe;at nearly 99 percent of the aggregate

& g 2 EE2E8 : amount of tribal claims already determined in the Court of Claims: We are

by S g g gead : aware of the fact that it is a common device for those, both proposing and oppos-

] 25 fuvsg £ 085 gEgs : ing certain legislation, to alarm Members of the Congress by grandiose and hyper-

a £E B82S g BEZEs ; bolic estimates as to the amount of money involved. This is not true only of

=T ROAA i “ ! individuals, but holds true also of departments of government, of which the De-
s ; : I : o ' ‘par{cnigﬁnt OET :Instice iz not the least offender. It has Dbeen true for a long time
I i . H H H 1 H R ) n tndian aflairs. -
Lo : ' b : R ; The persistent cry of the Department of Justice, whenever an Indian trihe asks
P ; ! P P i : tﬁ hfliyeb it.:hdag' itn court, I}oglvit?styanding the fact the Department of Justice
P ; ; P i SRR ; shoulda be the first agency of the Grovernment to look after the interests of these
o : . ! A ! Indians, who are the wards of the Government, is to sugeest that millions of
Pl g : . : P ' dollars are involved. I have never yet scen a letter from the Department of
R ; P i PEob i : ..Tus.tlc'e to any of the appropriate committees of Congress respecting any Indian
R i o4 ; SRR i jurisdictional bill where the Department advised the Congress that while ihe

- Pl : O ; IR ; elaim may be large,.the prohabilities were very much against any recovery, and

E ol g i = : SN : that based on experience to date, the judgments recovered have totaled slightly

= oy 2 : = ! R ; over 1 percent of the amounts that have been claimed by Indian tribes.  On the

E; Pt s g g ! H I other hand, I have seen many statemcnts designed to alarm Members of Congress,

5 R g E PP ; who are too busy with other matters to investigate the real facts.

2 Psif & g ! : RN i ‘In order to make an estimate, based on past experience, as to how much it

3 byl g & 2o g Piob i H ] might be reasopably expected that the United States will be required to pay

S g 12 [ R : ] because of pending suits in the Court of Claims, I have secured from the Depart-
Py : g = e 5 R ! ment of Justice a tabqlatljon of. all suits peuding; this tabulation being divided
g ;8 £ o g 5 g PN 5 u}tp two parts: (1) Suits in thqh a, definite amount i claimed and (2) suits in
£ o A g b E E g 5 SRRE! : wh}ch an }ndeﬁ_mte amo.unt is cl;nmgd. I herewith gnlnmt that part of the tabu-
EE s G I it § 2 =4 | lation which lists all suits pending in which a definite amount is claimed. This
p E6 8 2 S E 5§ & E% : list was compiled as of January 31, 1940, and contains a ealeulation of interest to
S =s : % E ok = 52 : 8 5‘%2 : January 1, 1940. .
£ g2 £ = 8 3 c5 5 Z % : (The list follows:)
a 82 8 = S g 2 S8 8§ B&s5g i
O CE &5 = O 0O @m OE & MSEO H

@ . y H 1 . 1 HE I H

T I R A A B B N R N |

S2 P : : [ : A A A g

b2 I A S O 2

SE e 14 N < B =

Bzl ad88 ¢ g g8 § g3 o Egssg

S - S oB ~ R S = I’ = S e

&} a s 8 58 B 28 § [/NX & Tme
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TaBLE 1ble of peknding cases definite in amount, showing also the amoun .of
nien nvolved (where interest is clatmed), calculated as of Jan. 1, 1940

Where no interest is demanded the column where the rate of interest would otherwise be shown has been
{ leit blank. . Where the petition demands a specific rate of interest that rate is md;cated and has been
used. Where interest is demanded but the specific rate demanded is not stated the rate of 5 percent

has heen used] N

5 Rate of Interest to

Nug.l\?gr of Plaintiff tribe Amount claimed interest Jam. 1, 1940
Percent 60, 207, 660.05
2 2 $35, 151, 500. 5 15 260, 207, 660.05
é}rfqeggjlgge"ml Choyennc. %g, glafé[ f?g. 28 15 1,387, 438, 20
” 669, 793.05 5 435, 365. 58
t 19, 584, 89 5 541,877, 20
407, 655. 06 ] 796. 246. 11
42,703 45 5 136, 954.88
1,765,061, 72 ] 2, 138, 562. 64
1,000, 000.00 |___ -
4,330, 470.56 |- R
1,162, 000. 00 |- s
2. 833, 620. 00 5 4,037, 068.00
23,839, 789. 00 5 6, 527, 641. 30
511,200.00 H 985, 806. 00
270, 233. 71 8 675, 709. 50

5

130,000, 009- 60
475,596.00 |_________
1,020, 00. 00 wt

40, 477. 65 5

700. 50
. 00
00
00
76.17
0. 60

277, 500, 000. 00

Meno:
_.0o_

132,130, 05

Nez Perce (Jose:
Pillager Chippev
: aielt
innle

aginaw .
Nerthwestern St (79, O
M-112 Warm Springs.. 00, 00, 0
M~421. Winnebago_ ... 19, 000.

Total, 33 Cases. - - oon oo 261, 042, 241. 04

_| Sioux. .. 16, 820, 802. 51
. ‘ 8, 000, 000. 00
8. 060. 600. 09

189, 368, 531. 05 5
7,083, 770. 93 5
100, 000. 00 5
135, 000, 000. OO 5 44, 250, 000. 00
40, 000, 000. 00 5 100, 00¢, 000. O
1,903, 023. 22 5 1,617, 568.72
62, 648, 89 5 219, 270. 80
105,024, 15 5 .34
96, 000. 00 5 4, 400. 00
475,953, 71 5 040. 61
200, 0C0. 00 151 -
1, 850, 000. 00 15|, -
525, 000. 23 15 .
25, 000. 00 15 1.
100, 000. 00 14 . -
685, 254. 75 15 |- -
1, 525, 000. 00 15 1.
1, 780, 000. 00 15 . -
Total, 21 eases_ _ ..o ..oooooman 203,486,009.46 | ... ... 784,801, 420. 19
Grand totalin 54 cases. _.......... 555,428,250, 50 §_-_._____. 1, 154, 472, 336. 29

1 In these cases interest has not been computed on all the amounts claimed, for the reason that it was not
so demanded, or [or lthe reason that although it was demanded it could not be computed because the petition
did not allege suflicient facts, . ) ) .

2 The Indians in this case claim a total of $12,511,030 but admit that the United States is entitled to credit,
as offsets, in the amount of $8,671,2506. The figure given, therefore, is the net amount claimed.
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An examination of this list shows that outside of some 21 suits i1 ¥ buted by the
Sioux Nation, there are at the present time pending in the Court of Claims only
33 suits, in which a definite amount is specified in the petition. The suits,
excluding those for the Sioux Nation, ask for an aggregate amount of approximately
$262,000,000 in prineipal and $370,600,000 in interest. Of this amount, there i
one case in behalf of the Creek Indians which asked for a recovery of $] 0,000
in principal and $227,000,000 in interest. 1 am informed by counsel for
Indians in that case, who will appear before this comrittee, that the petition
was filed before it was possible to obtain any valuation with respect to the land
involved; that since the suit has been filed, the highest valuation that parties
have been able to obtain with respect to the land for which compensation is sought
is $22,000,000. This valuation therefore reduces that elaim about 85 pereent,
Even as to the remaining 15 percent, it may be that that ea. >, HiKe most of the othoer
cases, will be dismissed completely. If that happens, it will mean that the total
claims against the United States outside of the Sioux ecases aggregate only
$111,942,241.04 in principal and $92,170,916.10 in interest, or a total of
$204,113,157.14.

Senator Wirey. Did that last exhibit go into the record?

Senator ConnvarLLy. Yes.

Senator WiLey. That shows the 75 pending suits you were talking about?

Mr, Winkinson. It shows the cases pending which are definite in amount—34
of them.

Now lef us observe the Sioux cases. Originally, there were 25 eascs filed in
behalf of the Sioux Indians. Four of those cases have already been dismissed
the Court of Claims in favor of the Government. The remaining 21 en ask
for approximately $293,600,000 in prineipal and $785,000,000 i inlerest.  One of
these suits alone, including principal and interest, asks for approximately
$1,078,000,000. B .

In view of the fact that four of the elains of the Sioux Nation have alreads been
disinissed by the Court of Claims, it may be that they will all be disinissod.

Assuming, however, with respect to all 54 suits still pending in the Court of
Claims, in which definite amounts are sought, those for the Sioux Nabion and th
for other tribes, that the Indians will be comparatively ss suecessful as thev h:

“been to date, to wit, that they will recover 1.35 percent of the amounts claime s
it will mean that instead of recovering some three to four biliion doliars, which
are the figures that the Department of Justice Hlounts before this conumitiee, the
Indians will recover a total of aproximately $ ; , 92,

This estimate does not, of course, take inte consideration the cas pending in
which no definite amounts are claimed. There are 21 of theso, I present to the
committee a tabulation thereof.

by

TasLe F.—Table of pending cases, indefinile in amount

(Preparcd by Departmiont of Justice)

In the following cases the petitions do not spe any of the amounts claimed, hut for statistieal purposes
the aggregate principal amount claimed has been cstimated as belug $24,010.204.20,1 and the agurcente
interest (caleulated to Jan. 1, 1940) claimed has heen estimated ag hoing o

g3

Number of case: Plaintif tribe Number of
36..___ Chickasaw.. case—Con.
-~ Creek. 1-207______ Semincle,
R Do. Do.
- Do. Yankton Sioux.
- Do. MMenominee,
______ Do. Jo.
1-205______ Do. Do.
344 . ___ Indians of California. Do.
SR Seminole. Do.
_______ Do. 2 Do.
______ Do. 44306 Do,

! The estimate of the principal amounts claimed in the cases where no amount is specified is arrived at by
taking the average of the amounts claimed in those suits (table 1) in which the amounts are speciied. In
ascertaining this average, however, the Siouz case, C-531-7, and the Creek case, L-234, have been climinated
from the ealculations, because it is felt that the extremely high demands in these cases woudd refleet a higher
average for normal cases than would be justified.

2 In 11 of the 21 cases listed above interest has been claimed. The intercst has been estimated in the same
manner as was the principal. A
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The as tions used for the calculations stated at the outset of the last
exhibit t een made by the Department of Justice, and are, 1 believe, fair.
The tota 34,010,204.20 in principal and $95,812,852.08 in interest aggregate

$179,823,056.28." Now, if hased on past experience, the Indians will recover 1.35
percent of this amount. They will recover $2,427,611.26.

If we then add together the $23,083,657.92, which based on past experience they
will recover on asserted claims definite in amount, and the $2,427.611.26, which
based on past experience they will recover on asserted claims indefinite in amount
we arrive at the estimate of $25,511,269.18, which they will vet recover. Of
course the amount may be more, or it may be less, but this is what the figure would
be on the basis of cases already determined in which the claims asserted were
definite in amount.

The point is, however, that the amount that realistically is at issue, is not the
$3,000,000,000 or $4,000,000,000 which the Department of Justice flaunts before
this committee but rather an estimated $25,000,000. Now I am not belittling the
fact that $25,000,060 is of significance, but I am saying that we should not be
frightened with the possibility of having to pay such an additional amount to the
native Ainericans, from whom our entire country was obtained.

I come now to the question that has been asked as to the reason for the relatively
small recoveries. )

One of the first reasons for the great discrepancies between the amounts claimed
and the amounts recovered lies in the fact that Indian suits are so large in scope,
and require so many vears of investigation and prosecution, that it is impossible
even for the attorneys to actually know the amount involved until they practically
conclude the suit.,

Senator Kinc. ‘As when you sue for permanent injuries, you claim a great deal
more than you expeet to recover?

Mr. WiLkinson. I think the analogy is correct. The Indians do not know the
real facts except by tradition.  All the help they can giveis to tell what they have
heard from their forefathers. It falls upon the lawyers to find witnesses.

Senator Connarry. Does the law regulate the fees of the lawyers in these cases?

Mr. Wirkinson. Most jurisdictional bills provide that the fees of attorneys
shall be determined by the Court of Claims, but in no instance to exceeed 10 per-
cent of the amount recovered,

Faced with that situation attorneys have been compelled in the performance
of their duty to state the outside amount—sometimes they have been outside.
Let me visualize for you the problem of a lawver in representing these defenseless
wards. The tribe wants him to sue for the lands taken from them. About all
the help they can generally give him is to tell of the traditions of the tribe as to
the lands onee possessed.  On investigation he finds that they did possess a vast
domain of land, but he has great difficulty in ascertaining the amount or its vahie.
As for the establishment of his own ease the witnesses are often dead—all deserip-
tions that he can find of the property are vague—if perchance a treaty is involved,
the territory is ill-defined. Neither is he able to ascertain possible defenses of the
Government except by research that sometimes takes longer than the time in
which, under his jurisdictional act, he must file his suit. Possibly the Govern-
ment by historical records, which will ultimately be found, will be able to disprove
exclusive possession, or be able to prove abandonment or some other defense.
But the attorney must, to proteect himszelf, elaim all that is possible in his petition.

In the second place, the subject matter of Indian suits is often of such a nature
that courts refuse to award damages, even though they find a flagrant treaty
violation. There have been, for instance, a number of suits in which the Indians
bave claimed damages for loss of their hunting and fishing rights. The courts
have found in some of these cases, and it eannot be contradicted, that the Indians
have been deprived of their buffalo and other hunting preserves, and that they
have also lost their fishing rights. Because, however, the courts have been unable
to determine the preecise value of the huffalo or of the fish of which they have been
deprived, they have refused relief altogether. Cases like these, in which the dam-
ages are so speculative as to prevent recovery, form a substantial part of Indian
litigation.  And yet it should be noted that the loss of fishing and hunting rights
was a loss to the Indian tribes of more value than anything else they possessed.
It was these rights upon which they depended for a living. If, therefore, Indian
tribes do, in eertain cases recover against the United States, it should be remem-
bered that they will never be able to recover for the losses which were, most
valuable to them as Indian nations. Trey will never be repaid for those losses.

Senator ConNaLLy. Is it not the general rule in other cases that the court will
frequently find a claim is speculative?

CHEATIUN OF INDIAN CLAIMS UUMMlSSlO. U7

. Senator WiLEY. That is true in a court of law, but this is a son at different
situation. Where there is really no rule by which to measure damages, the court
in many cases will assess some damages. )

Mr. Wrinkinson. I recall a ease in the Court of Appeals of Now York, where
the court said that damages would be awarded notwithstanding their speculative
nature, the famous case of Wakeman v. Wheeler and Wilson Sewing Machine Co.

Senator WiLey., The courts should apply that to these cases,

Mr. Witkinson. I recall another case in a Southern State for the loss of wild
game, where the court refused recovery on the same ground.

Senator ConnarLy. You do not want it to appear that the Government is
invoking‘ and enforeing the doctrine only against the Indians?

Mr. WiLkinsoN. I admit that that rule is applied in a great many eases.

Senator Connariy. I do not want it to appear here that we do not wans to
consider the rights of the Indians. 1 have a good deal of sympathy for the
Indians. : .

Senator WiLeY. You are talking to the point that the court did not consider
the loss of game and fish to be a valuable right for which they could recover?

Mr., WiLkinson. That is one example. :

S(%nator Wirey. There is no element of damages that could be applied by the
court,

Mr. WiLkiNson. That was what the court held.

Senator Wirey. 1 quite agree with the analogy of Senator King, but this is
entirely different. We have a general rule that wild game and fish do not eon-
stitute property rights in all the States. The property right here was in the tribe,

Senator Kiva. I assume the court took cognizance of the value, by reason of
the fact that the streams which contained fish were of no particular valne in
themselves, and took into account the advantages to be derived from the fishing,
and considered that in determining the value of the property.

Mr. WiLrinson, I feel sure the cases will not bear out the statement. The
value of the fish and game has not been ineluded in determining the value of the
property.

Senator Kixa. I can imagine land so stocked with fish and game that the eourt
would take into account the superior advantage of owning such land and accord
to the judgment a certain amount to be derived from that.

Mr. WiLkinson. That is possible in a suit for land, but T am talking about
cases involving the loss of game and fish, and things of that nature,

Senator CowNALLY. Would not that go with the land?

Mr. WiLkinsoN. In some cases it would. T think the correct rule should be,
that even though damages are speculative, if there was a definite breach of treaty,
the court should award some damages—make the best measurement it couled,
But the courts have not applied that rule in these cases.

Another example of a cage involving speculative damages is illustrated by a
recent Sioux case dismissed by the Court of Claims. There, the United Rtates,
by solemn treaty, in exchange for which the United States acquired millions of
acres of land, had agreed to supply a schoolhouse and proper teachers for every
30 children of school age. Although the eourt found that the treaty had been
viclated, it refused to award damages because it could not evaluate the worth of
the edueation of which the Sioux Nation had heen deprived. Parenthetically, it
would seem proper here to remark that if the promised edueation had Jreen
supplied to them, they would have been much further advanced today in the
arts and industries of civilization, and the United States would probably not have
been required to contribute to their support anywhere near as much as has heen
the case.

Senator Kina. I assume the court took cognizance of the value of the streams
which contained fish, and took into account the advantages to be derived from
the ﬁshlqg rights, and considered that in determining the value of the property.

Mr. Witkinson. I feel sure the cases will not bear out that statement, The
value of the game and fish and fowl was not considerad in valuing the land.

Ser_l&tor Kive. Land with a river stocked with fish running through it would
certainly have greater value than dry land with no such stream, and the court
would take into aceount these facts and accord to the judgment a certain amoung
derived from that, :

Mr. WiLkinson. That is possible in certain kinds of suits, but I am talking
about eases of actual loss of game and fish and things of that nature. T think
the rule is that, even though damages are speculative, if there was a definite
breach of a treaty the court should do its best to establish damages. But the
court has not applied that rule. ’ )
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of suits in which recovery has been denied have been those predi-
cated on i orial possession. These are suits for land in which Indian claim-
ants contcn®®hat their immemorial possession of the land from which the United
States drove them entitles them to a recovery. -

The Court of Claims of the United States has held that it cannot award damages
on a claim of such nature; that in order for it to be able to award judgment, the
claim of the Indians to immemoris) possession must be predicated on'some political
action of the United States, such as the recognition by the United States in the
form of a treaty or action of the executive branch, or otherwise that the Indians
actually possessed the land from which they were dispossessed by the United States.
It should be noted, therefore, that under this doctrine of the Court of Claims,
there is no danger that the {Tnited States is going to have to pay the Indians for
.all of the land of this country. Actually, treaties and other binding obligations
on which suits of Indian tribes must generally be predicated, apply only to a frac-
tional part of the territory of this couniry.

The inherent nature, therefore, of most Indian claims, actually prevents a
recovery in most cases. And even in those where a recovery is obtained, the
amount of recovery is small compared to the amounts that are claimed by the
Indians., Instead of thivking in ferms of a possible recovery of three or four
billions of dollars, experience tells us that we should think in terms of a possible
agaregate recovery of from thirty to forty million dollars. It may be less.

With this background of tribal litigation before us, let me disenss for a moment
the legal theory which requires Indian tribes to coutinually petition Congress for
jurisdictional acts. Were it not for the doctrine that the Government ecannot
be sued without its consent, Indian tribes would not be required to ask Congress
for jurisdictional acts under which they might institute suit. In fact, were it
not for that doetrine, Congress would be unable to prevent suits against the
Sovericgn,

For a long time civilization has recognized that individuals ought not to be
immune from suit. FEver since our country was created, every individual has
been liable to a suit by any other individual for any wrong which he may have
committed.  Unfortnnately, both with respect to the world at large, and with
respect to our owr (Government, we have not made such progress.” The result
Is, in the world at large, the M olind has been able to conquer hiopia, and
vet Ethiopia has no redre Hitler has confiscated property of the Jews, and
they have no redress. Stalin and Hitler have seen fit to divide among their
respective countries the territory of Poland; private property has been confiscated
and yet neither the Poles nor those who owned the private property have any
legal redress.  In this country, alse, we took the property of the native Ameri-
cans, and only lately have we by jurisdictional aets, heen providing a remedv
for partial redress. 1 say “partial redress” because, as I have already pointed
cut, there are many wrongs whiech we perpetrated upon our Indian brothers for
which courts ean give no redress; and even with respeet to those for which money

Another,

7

damages can be awarded, the redress awarded only partially compensates for
the loss of this great country.

The historic parallel between what Hitler has done, and what we did to Indian
tribes, has heen seized upon ast ate as last vear by none other than Adolf Hitler
himself to justify his invasion of (z choslovakia and of Poland.

In a speech in the House of Representatives on May 4 Iast, the Honorahle Karl
Stefan, of Nebraska, in referring to the oppesition of the Department of Justice
to an Indian jurisdictional act, had this to say:

“We may still condemn the confiseation of private property, but we should at
the same time remember our own record of confiscation. We still may condemn
the removal from their hemeland of populations by nations abroad, yet we should
at the same time recall our own acticns in regard to people without our own bor-
ders.  We should remember some of the things we have done. I seek no sym-
, ner do T raise my voice concerning those things which happened in the
o, long ago. T am not condemning the present generation for the faults of an
earlier generation, but I do call to the attention of this House and to all Ameri_can
citizens who are now engaged in protesting violence, murder, rape, confiscation,
suppression, that they consider some of the things now concerning our own people.
Not yesterday, not last year, not a hundred years ago, but now confronting one
element of our population which by any measure of justice puts us in the same
class with those in other lands of which we now currently complain.”

Now, I come to the reasons for the proposed bill.

The immediate reason for the proposed legislation is that the attorneys presently
representing the Departivent of Justice in the defense of Indian claims, want to
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make use of the doctrine that the sovereign cannot be sued wilho s consent
to prevent the Indians from recovering the 1 pereent of the claims which sueh
attorneys have so far been unguceessful in re isting.  And it should be noted that
the bill before this committee is admittedly drafted by those attornevs in the
Department of Justice who are the very ones defending the United Stales in the
actions now pending in the Court of Claimns. It was introdueed at their request
and should be considered in such light. ’

The real genesis of the present Lill, and T think there is no seeref about it, lieg
in the fact that the Department of Justice some 2 vears ago lost two eases in the
Supreme Court brought by Indian tribes which have so disturbed them that they
have conspired to draft legislation which would preveut a recurrence of the jusiice
which prevailed in those two casoes. Having failed to prevail in the eourts i those
two cases, thev now seek to prevent further judgments of the samne natore by pre-
ventive legisiation by Congress, A reading of the memorandum for the At urney
General submitted fo this committee by the Attorney General will iiself disclos
that the proposed legislation is prompted by the decisions of {he Hupreme Conr
in Shoshone Tribe v. Undtod States (200U, S, 476y, and the Klamath et nl. indians v.
United States (304 U. S. 119).

It will be well, therefore, to give a short summary of thuse two eases.

In the Shoshone case, it was found by the Court that the United States by tre
had originally set aside a reservaiion of over 40,000,900 acres of land for the ¢
shone Indians. Subsequently, the United States negotiated a new troaty with
the largest division of these India by which they gave up their iINMmMense roser-
vation for a new reservation in Wyoming consisting of approximately 3 000,000
acres “for their absolute and undisturhed use and oceuparney,’” s

Subsequently, without the consont of the Shoshone Indiaiiz, the 1
under military escort, moved onto this 3,008,000 acres of land an un
of Indisns named the Arapahoes, Tho Arapahoes oceupied appro
half of the reservation. ’

The Shoshones sued the United States for the value of one-half of their TOSCr-
vation on the theory thaf the Upited States, without their consent, had inken
that land for anbther tribe of Indians.

Although the Arapahoes had been moved onto the reservation as early as 1878
the Shoshones were mot sutho ed to sue From these Tacts, the
Supreme Court fonnd that the Uz T States i g one-half of the reservation
for an unfriendly trihe, had done 20 under the power of eminent domain, and that,
therefore, the Indians were entitled to the value of the land taken as of the time
taken, and aiso to just compensation for the long deiny in payvment of the da g
suffered. The Department of Justice argued that the power of the Government
to control and manage the property aud affairs of Tnudians in good faith for their
betterment and weifare permitted the United States to use one-half of the reser-
vation for another Indian tribe. The Supreme Court, howe er, in an opinion
Wj{itrten by Justice Cardozo, held that the power to manage the’affairs of Indinns

ve the tribal lands to

ited States,
dly tribe
nately one-

Ix

“Does not extend so far as to enable the Government to E
others, or to appropriate them to its OWn purpose without rendering, or assuming
an obligation to render, just compensation; * % that wonld not e an act
of guardianship, but an act of confiseation * * % T, right of the Indians
to the occupanecy of the lands pledged to them may be cne of occupauncy. oniv
but should be as sacred as that of the United States to the foe * # # Spolinl
tion is not management.” )

We submit to the committee that there is nothing inequitable about the decision
arrived at in this case, in fact, anv other result weuld have been a gross
carriage of justice.

Senator Connarny. How much did they get?

Mr. WiLkinson. Around $4,000,000.

Mr. Cuavsers. $4,408 444 23,

Senator Kiva. The principal was four and a half millien, and two and a half
million interest.

Senator WiLey. That is very illuminating.

Former Senator Owen. That so-called interest was merely a means of cal-
culating just compensation.

Mr. Nagre. The principal was $1,682,284.90. After, deducting gratuities
there was a net judgment of $4,408.444.22. b

Senator WiLeY. What was the rate of interest?

Mr. NagLe. Five percent since 1878,

Senator WiLey. When was the land taken?

T3737—45 8
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time the nt was drawn.

Senator WILEY. Did they figure the interest on the gratuities?

Mr. NagrLe. No.

Mr. WiLgiNsoN. Now let me summarize the Klamath case. There, the
Klamath Indians, who had held by immemorial possession more than 20,000,000
acres of land in Oregon and California, entered into a treaty with the United
States, whereby they ceded all of their land to the United States save about
1,260,000 acres, which was reserved to them as a reservation.

Subsequently, the United States, without the consent of the Indians, con-
veyed 87,000 acres of the land reserved to the Klamath Indians to a third party.

Senator WiLey. Was that done by an act of Congress or by the Indian Bureau?

Mr. WiLkiNsoN. As I reeall, it was by an act of Congress.

Senator Wirey. The 87,000 acres was by an act of Congress. Did it provide
a method of compensation?

Mr. NagrLe. They settled for $108 000.

Senator WiLey., Did the act provide the amount?

Mr. Nagre. It did not provide the exact amount. I am just informed by
Mr. Stormont that the act did provide for the $108,000.

Senator WiLey. Was that the Fesult of a treaty?

Mr. Naare. It was the result of an agreement.

Senator King. Between the tribe and the Government?

Mr. NagLe. Yes.

Senator ConvarLy. Did they get the money?

Mr. Nacre. Yes.

Senator Wirey. I do not exactly recall the statement made by counsel in the
beginning, but I think that we should get all these facts. It is easy to say the
Government has been unjust in every case. Perhaps there were equities we
should consider, and these facts might throw some further light on the questicn.

Senator Kinc, To whom were the 87,000 acres sold?

Mr. Nague. To a timber company.

Mr. WiLkinsoy. I am coming to that presently. .

In a suit by the tribe for the value of the 87,000 acres of which they had been
deprived, the Court held that they were entitled to just compensation for the
land taken, which included (1) the value of the land when taken, and (2) sufficient
to compensate them for the long delay in receiving the money. The Court said
that this last element of compensation eould be measured by interst on the prine
cipal value of the timber.

Senator WrLgy. Then the Court must have reached the conclusion that the
damage which was the basis of the settlement, was due to fraud or duress.

Mr. WitxktnsoN. Do yon mean the agreement?

Senator Winey. Yes.

Mr. WiLkiNson. I am coming right to that.

Senator Wiruy. All right.

Mr. Witginson. It should be further noted that the case went to the United
States Supreme Court twice.

The first time it went to the United States Supreme Court the case was decided
against the Indians on the ground that they had executed a release of all claims
against the United States in exchange for the paltry sum of $108,750. While the
Court found that the amount paid to the plaintiff Indians was less than 4 percent
of the value of the land; that “it was grossly inadequate,” and intimated that the
United States, as guardian had taken advantage of its wards and that although if
the suit had been hetween private parties the Court would probably be permitted
to upset the release, it held that it could not go behind a treaty without special

authorization from Congress.

Congress then responded to the suggestion of the Supreme Court.

Senator Witey. Is it a fact that the agents and the representatives of the
Government were delinquent in their obligations?

Mr. WiLkinsoN. Yes; especially the Department of the Interior.

Senator WiLey. Yes. They sold.them short. They sold them down the river
for 4 percent of what they should have received.

Mr. Winkinson. That is right.

Senator ConvaLLy. What did the Government get for that land?

Mr. Wirkinson. I do not know. .

Mr. Nacre. Does the committee want to hear that matter developed on this
point.

Senator Kina. Yes,

Mr. NacLe. Back in the 1860’s, by treaty with the Klamath Band, a large area
was set aside for a reservation. Just a little bit back, before the treaty was

Mr. N’1878 to 1939 the interest was figured. They figured up to the
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ratified, the United States granted to the State of Oregon, for th bose of aiding
in the building of a military road, a large number of acres of d, every othe?
section for 10 miles deep, to be given them as an outright grant, .

Senator WiLky. Before the Indians were in possession?

Mr. NAGLE. It was before the treaty was ratified, but after it had heen signed.
Then the State of Oregon entered into & contract with a construction compa’iv to
build that road, the State to give the land to that company. The company built
the road, and it ran through the reservation. The road company got all this land
right through the middle of the Klamath Rescrvation, . )

Later on a dispute of some kind arose between the Government and the road
company, as & result of whieh the United States brought an action to set aside the
grant, on the ground that there had been fraud connected with it. That case
went to the Supreme Court, where it was held first that fraud was not proved
and second, the land had passed on to bona fide purchasers, and the deeision was
against the United States. Later the United States sued as the guardian of the
Klamath Indians, ) ’

Senator Kinc. Sued whom?

0 Mr, gTAGLE. Sued %I:e pegpie W}%O clzimed title to the land, the successors to
1e Troad company, sued to set aside the convev es ar ti
t.hgfsia lands for the Klamath Indians. wevaness and to clear title to
he court held that the prior case was res adjudicata. The United Stat
traded the 87,000 acres to which Mr. Wilkinson chfers for the 111,000 acrés f;?
land lost earlier. It ran right through the middle of the reservation. The tim-
berland was on the outside. The Indians were dissatisfied with that trade,
Senator WiLey. Were the 87,000 acres fine standing timberland?
Mr. NagLE. Yes, sir. )
Senator WiLey. The value to the white man of the timber was considerable
Mr. Nagre. That was the whole value. a
Senator WiLey. Someone made a good deal out of it, and the Indians were left
to hold the bag. )
Mr. NagLe. Somebody made some meoeney.  The Indians came to Congress in
1504, and Congress appropriated $108,000 in settlement of the claim, o
Senator WiLey. Which was found afterward by the Court to have been worth
at least a million dollars, without interest? )
Mr., NacGre. Yes, sir; %2,800,000, and the Court gave judgment for that
amount, B
Mr. WiLkivson. First of all, there werns 111,000 acres that the Indians wers
supposed to get and did not get. Afterward the TUnited States traded off the
87,000 acres which the Indians got in exchange for the 111,000 acres whieh wers
then given to the Indians. ’
Mr. CraMBERs. At the time the $108,000 was appropriated it was assumed to
be the general law that the Indians did not own the -timber and the minerals.
The main value was actually in the timber, and the $2,000,000 represented the
value. That was decided in the Klamath case by the Supreme Court in 1937.
The United States owned the timber at that time.” The Government did not 'gei'
paid for the timber. R ’
Senator CoNNALLY. Was the $108,000 a gratuity?
Mr. CramBers. No; a legal offset, ) ’
Senator King. Mr, Wilkinson, proceed.
» Mr. WiLkinson. Congress then passed legislation directing the Court of Claims

Irrespective of any release or settlement, to reinstate and retrv said case, and to
hear and determine the claims of the plaintiffs on the merits.” Being thus author-
lzeq to go behind .thef release, the Court of Claims found in favor of the plaintiff
Indians for the principal amount of $2,871,250. To this it added interest in the
amount of approximately $4,400,000 as an element of just compensation, deducted
gg’&n&%%sgtgflearly $2,000,000 in gratuities, and arrived at a net judgment of

Senator WiLey. In order to get the matter conceretely before the commitice, if
this bill now before us had been the law, it is quite probable that the Indians would
have recovered nothing in that case? ;

Mr. WiLginsoN. They would have recovered about $000,000. That is, they
would have been awarded a gross judgment for $2,900,000, the approximate valye
of thcj !and, fro'm which would have been deducted approximately $2,000,000 in
gratuities, leaving a net judgment of about $900,000. Also, tlfoy would have
obtained 6 vears’ interest. ;

Senator Kinc. Something over a million dollars. Proceed.

Mr. WiLrinson. Yes; the only argument I have heard presented in favor of
such a result was that it would save the Government a lot of money.
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As in the f the Shoshone Indians, we say that any contrary decision by
the United would have been grossly unfair to the Indians involved.

The Unite(@®htes should have been satisfied with these Indians ceding some
19,000,000 acres of choice timberlands to the United States, without being petty
and taking, without their consent, an additional 87,000 acres of the remaining
1,200,000 acres of land which they had reserved for themselves. And it strikes
us as_being particularly small, for this Government, in view of the genercsity of
the Klamath Tribe in ceding 19,000,000 acres to the United States, to complain
about paying 30 years’ interest.

The fact remains, however, that the Department of Justice felt so disappointed
in losing these two cases that it almost immediately started drafting the legislation
here under consideration. We say to the committee, and to the attorneys for
the Government, that we think the Department of Justice has misconceived its
mission,  We submit that the Department of Justice has not failed if the ends of
justice have heen served. In the words of the present Attorney General of the
United States, in an address delivered by him on January 20 of this year: .

“The Government does not lose any case if, by its result, justice is done. Mere
statisties of suecess form no criterion by which to judge Government eounsel.
Fundamental things in our American way of life, depend upon the will, integrity,
courage, and striaght thinking of our Clovernment lawyers. Rights, privileges,
and immunities of cur citizens have only that life which is given to them by those
who sit in positions of authority.”

We say, therefore, that Government counsel ought not to be chagrined over the
fact that they at last lost two cases brought by Indian tribes, and further, that it
would be better for them to accept the standard of conduet set down by the present
Attorney General of the United States than it would be to attempt to devise a
method whereby they can defeat the remaining 1 percent of Indian claims which
have heretofore been successful. )

Couusel for the Government insist, however, that unless this legislation. is
enacted, the United States may have to pay some large judgments—as though
the anmount of money involved determined whether a cause were right or wrong.
1 need not remind the members of this committee that justice in this country is
for the poor as well as the rich; that it protects the wards of the Government, as
well as the gnardian of ‘the wards, and that under our theory of jurisprudence no
just cause may be eut short hbecause the poor will therehy receive full justice. As
stated by the Court of Claims in Missouri, Kansas and Texas Railroad Compeny v.
United States (47 Ct. Cls. 59, 85):

“If the size of the cloim could have anything to do with the result, the sooner
this court retired from business, the hetter for the citizens,”

I therefore plead with this committee that in the determination of whether or
not the proposed legislation is desirable, consideration should he given, not to the
amount of money involved, although that is only a small fraetion of that claimed
by the Department of Justice, but rather to whether the proposed legislation is
right and just.

STATEMENT OF FELIX 5, COHEN, ESQ. ASSOCIATE SOLICITOR,
DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

Mr. Murpock (acting chairman). We will be pleased to hear
Mr. Cehen of the Department of the Interior now.,

Mr. Conrn. I should state, Mr. Chairman, that we have a report
recommending a number of minor amendments in the bill. In large
part those amendments have been covered by Mr. Wilkinson’s sugges-
tions. I think a good many of the peints that I have are points
which have been covered, perhaps in slightly different language; but
the points that he has made are in large part points with which the
Department would agree.

Mr. Murpock. Has the departmental report been furnished the
comrnittee? :

Mr. Cowen. It has not been filed but T hope it may be filed either

late today or tomorrow. With the permission of the chairman I
should like to file the report when it has been signed by the Secretary.
Mr. StieLEr. And may it be inserted in the record at this point?
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Mr. Murpock. Without objection, it may he so 1'0001.
(The report is as follows:)

DEPARTMENT OF THR INTERIOR,
Washington, June 11, 1945,
Hon. Henry M, JACKsON,
Chairman, Commitiee on Indian Affairs,
House of Representatives.

My Dear MR. JacksoN: Reference is made to your request for reports on
H. R. 1198 and H. R. 1341, bills “To create an Indian Claims Comniission, to
provide for the powers, duties, and functions thereof, and for other prirposes.”

The bills are virtualiy identical with one exception. Section 3 of H. R. 11983
contains a provision that at least one member of the Comuuission shall he g duly
enrolled member of some recognized tribe or band of Indians. No comparable
provision appears in H. R. 1341,

I strongly favor the purposes of these bills, but believe that they necd amend-
ment in several particulars. A draft indicating the suggested rev tons is en-
closed. T recommend that these revisions be incorporated in the bills, and that
one or the other of them be enacted.

This Department has repeatedly urged the ereation of an Indian Claims Com-
mission fer the purpose of achieving a prompt, final, and just disposition of all
outstanding Indian tribal claims agaist the Government. Both of these bills
provide for such a body. The proposed Comumission, to he compoesed of thres

ommissioners appointed by the Tresident, with the advice and congent of the
Senate, would be given broad powers to hear and determine all claims of every
nature against the United States on belalf of any Indian tribe, band, or other
identifiable group of American Indians residing within the territorial limits of the
United States, including Alaska. The bills provide that the Conunission shall
receive claims for a period of 5 years and that its work shall be completed withiu
10 years after its first meeting. :

The reasons which make the ercation of on Indian Claims Commis
portant may be discussed under three major headings: (1) the neec ity for
prompt and just disposition of Indian elaims: (2) the inadequacey of the present
method of disposing of such claims; and (3) the reredy offered by the procedires
proposed in H. R. 1198 and H. R. 1341.

Investigators of Indian affairs and suecessive Commissioners have insiciod that
the Government's achininistration of Indian affairs is pariially frustrated <o long
as the tribes have claims against the Government which they belinve to he just
and which the Government is not squarely facing.  The Moriam study of the
problem of Indian administration (1928) expressly finds that:

“The existence of these claims is a serious impediment to progress. The
Indians look forward to getting vast sums from these elaims: thus, the facts ro-
garding their economic future are uncertain, They will hardly knuckle down to
work while they still hope the Government will pay what they believe is due
them” (p. 19).

“Ek Ak The expectation of large awards making all members of the tribe
wealthy, the disturbing influence of outside agitators seeking personal emolin-
ments, and the conviction in the Indian mind that justice is being denied, renders
extremely difficult any cooperation between the Government and its Indian
wards” (p. 805).

At the hearings held in 1930 by the Subcommittee of the Senate Committec on
Indian Affairs for the purpose of investigating the delays in the prosecution of
Indian claims, the settlement of these claims was accepfed by the Senators as a
fundamental need. See Survey of Conditions of the Indians in the United
States, Part 25, Hearings, Seventy-Second Congress, First Session, at pages
13409 et seq.

The present method of handling these claims promises no solution. It only
aggravates the situation, since it postpones the settlements almost indefinitely,
n the meantime, the substance of the claimants is wasted and the Government
is put to heavy expense. The results frequently are disappointment, and un-
justified defeat even of meritorious elaims. The defects of the present system
can best be demonstrated by an analysis of its several processes. '

The first step, and perhaps the most disheartening of all the various labors in
prosecuting such a claim, is the work of obtaining from the Congress the nee sSary
jurisdictional act. At every session the Congress is confronted by several scores
of jurisdictional bills, each presenting peculiar and complicated problems and
factual situations. Many are reintroduced session after session, despite disregard

O ime-
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by the o tees, defeat, and even veto by the President, and regardless of
whether t ims are meritorious or not. Admittedly, political considerations
are respousible for the enactment of some of these bills.  The result is that before
2 jurisdietional aet is obtained many years may be, and frequently are, consumed
in agitation, propaganda, and even lobbying. Obviously the cost in time and
money of this repetitious process is enormous.

Further waste attendant upon the system is the enactment of jurisdictional bills
which ean or do bring to the claimants little or no benefit. These grow out of the
fact that the Congress is necessarily concerned with matters of more import to the
Nation and is compelled to Dass upon claims of this nature without having detailed,
responsible, impartial advice. A great many claims based on alleged fraud, duress.
or mistake of fact, have been dismissed by the Court, of Claims for technical lack of
jurisdiction. That eourt repeatedly has held that the stereotyped language fre-
quently employed in these jurisdictional acts, “all claims arising under any treaty,”
did not permit consideration of claims attacking the validity of the treaty rather
than relying on its terms, such as claims based on inadequate consideration for a
treaty cession (Otoe and Missouria Indians v. United States, 52 C. Cls. 424), claims
based on mistake and misrepresentation as to the acreage ceded by a treaty (Sisse-
ton and Wahpeton Indians v. United States, 58 C. Cls. 302), claims for the value of
land ceded without consideration and hecause of duress (Creek Nation v. United
States, 63 C. Cls. 270), and claims for proceeds of the sale of land because of
inability to understand the words of the treaty (Osage Tribe of Indians v. United
States, 66 C. Cls. 64). See also Klamath and Moadoc, etc., Indians v. United
States, 81 C. Cls. 79, where a substantial judgment was subsequently obtained
after specific waiver by Congress of the release embodied in an agreement with
the Indians (85 C. Cls. 451, affirmed 304 U. S. 119).

One deplorable result is the lack of finality attending dismissal of a case by the
Court of Claims on technical legal grounds without consideration of the claim on
its merits. The Congress constantly is being petitioned for new or amended
jurisdietional acts for the benefit of claimants whose cases have thus been dismissed
by the Court of Claims. :

Nor are the unsatisfactory features of the present system limited to jurisdie-
tional enactments subsequently feund to be inadequate. The scparate prepara-
tion of each ease for trial involves an inordinate amount of work, including much
duplieation of research, which neither the attorneys nor the Government agencies
are equipped to handle efficiently and with dispatch. The practice is for the
Department of Justice, upon receipt of the tribe’s petition after its filing in the
Court of Claims, to send copies of the petition to the Department of the Interior
and to the General Accounting Office with a request for all available information
on the subject. Inevitably a great deal of time, even years, is consumed in pre-
paring the required reports in this piecemeal manner. Particularly is this true
in the General Accounting Office where much of the information necessary to a
propf(zir consideration of the claims is contained in a single, unduplicated series of
recerds.

The Indian Claims Commission, proposed to be established by H. R. 1198 and
H. R. 1341, is designed to end this largely futile waste of time and money by pro-
viding for a comprehensive examination and final determination of all those clajns
which merit settlement. It will result in an ultimate saving to the Government
even though it may cost, during the few years of its existence, more in direct
Federal outlay than the present method. Further, it will result in a substantial
improvement in the Government’s present unsatisfactory relations with the
Indians in this respect.

In addition, the Commission would be given jurisdietion over so-called moral
claims as well as over claims strictly legal in nature. This authority would over-
come the defect in the present system under which many of the claims of the
Indians are precluded from a hearing on their merits on technieal legal grounds,
even though the claims may be such as would challenge the conscience of a court
of equity.

One outstanding feature of the proposed Indian Claims Commission, as it
would be established by the pending bills, is the provision for final disposition of
claims. I have pointed out in considerable detail the deplorable weaknesses in
this respect of the present system of handling Indian claims. TUnder the pending
bills the determinations of the Commission would be subject to judicial review as
to matters of law. Once the reviewing process had been completed, the deter-
minations would be reported.-to the Congress, would have the effect of a final
judgment of the Court of Claims, and would be paid in like manner. Rejected

claims, or claims not presented within the 5-year period allowed
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would be forever barred.

The endless petitionin

11b

‘his purpose,

g of the Congress for jurisdictional acts to authorize

litigation in the Court of Claims: the frustration and disappointment over refusal

by that court, on technical

grounds of lack of jurisdiction, to hear cases based on

fraud, duress, mistake of faet, or other equities involving the validity of treaties
or agreements; and the inevitable return of the claimants to the Congress for a
broader jurisdictional act to permit consideration of the merits of the claim-—
these weaknesses of the present system which are so costly in time and material
resources to the Government as well as to the claimants, would be climinated by
the establishment of the proposed Commission, hecause it would have power to
consider the merits of all existing Indian tribal elaims and to render what would
be, in effect, a final judgment, binding upon the parties.

I eannot urge too strongly upon the Congress the desirability of favorably
considering the propesals embodied in H. R. 1188 and H. R. 1341, with the

amendments indicated by the attached

draft. In this draft the reeommended

amendments are designated through the use of the familiar strike-out and under-

line procedure, a
subdivision,

In view of the desire you have expressed to have
these bills made available at the earliest possible

nd are explained in justifications at the end of cach section or

While the draft is based on IT. RR. 1198, the suggested amendments
are equally applicable to H. R. 1341. The page and line refercnees, however, may
be slightly different.

the views of the Department on
date, and in view of the faect

that hearings on these bills are now in progress, this report is being submitted to
you in advance of its transmittal to the Bureau of the Budget for consideration
by that agency. Accordingly, no cominitment can be made as to whether the
recommmendations contained in this report are in accord with the program of the

President.

Sincerely yours,

Harowp L. Terns, Secretary of the Interio».
i

DrAFT INDICATING AMENDMENTS T0o H. R. 1198 Proposep BY

THE DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

A BILL To create an Indian Claims Cemmission, to provide for the powers, duties,
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and functions thereof, and for other purposes

[No proposed amendment to title.]

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That there is hereby created and established an independent
agency of the executive branch of the Government, to be
known as the Indian Claims Commission, hereinafter referred
to as the Commission.

[No proposed amendment.]

JURISDICTION

Sec. 2. The Commission shall hear and determine all
clains of every nature whatsoever against the United Slates
on behalf of any Indian tribe, band, or other identifiabie
group of American Indians residing within the territorial

(Page 2)

limits of the United States or Alaska. Such elaims shall
include, but shall not be confined to, (1) claims arising
under the Constitution, laws, treaties of the United States,
and Executive orders of the President; (2) claims whether
sounding in contract or tort or otherwise, with respect to
which the claimant would have been entitled to redress in
a court of the United States if the United States were subjeet
to suit; (3) claims under all treaties heretofore megolinted
between the claimant and the United States but not formally
ratified or executed by all of the parties therelo; (4) elaims
which would result if the treaties, con-
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INDIAN CLATMS COMMISSION

WEDNESDAY, MAY 22, 1935

Houss or Rerresentarivas,
CommirTer oN Inprax AFFatrRS,
Washington. D, ¢,
! The committee met at 10: 30 a. m., Hon. Will Rogers (chairman)
presiding.

The Cmamaran. The committee will please be in ovder,

By a vote of the committee at the meeting last TV ednesday H. R.
7837 was set as special business for today. This is a bill to create an
Indian Claims Commission, to provide for the powers, duties, and
functions thereof, and for other purposes, :

(The bill referred to is as follows) :

[H. R. 7857, 7T4th Cong., 1st sess.]

A BILL To create an Indian Claims Commission, to provide for the powers, duiies, and
functions thereof. and tor other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembdled, That a Commission be and hereby is evented
and established, to be known as the “Indian Claims Comnmission 7, which shall
be composed of a Chief Commissioner and two Associate Commissioners, whe
shall be appointed by the President by and With the advice and consent of the
Senate, The Commissioners shall continue in ofiice during the existence of the
Commission or until resignation or removal by the President only for ineffici-
ency, neglect of duty, or malfeasance in office. Vaeanc in the Commission
shall be filled by the President in the same manner as original appointments,
No vacaney shall interrupt the functioning ot the Cowmmi slon. nor impair the
right of the remaining Commissioners to exercise all of ils powers and to per-
form all its duties. The Commissioners shall not engige in any oiher husiness,
vocation, or employment during their term of office. Each of the Commissioners
shall receive an annual salary of $10.000, payable in the samoe manner os ghe
salaries of judges of the courts of the United States,

Sec. 2. It shall be the duty of the Commission to investigate all clafins
against the United States of any Indian tribe, band, or other cotimunal group
of Indians residing within the territorinl limits of the United Sntex or Alaskn,
to ascertain and determine all of the facts relating thereto ana an questions
of mixed law and fact as may be incidental to such determination, awd, on the
basis of the facts found by if, to ascertain and determine the merils of all suech
i claims, and to make findings with reference thereto.  Such cluims shall incinde
i all those whether sounding in contract or tort or otheryise with respeet to
i which the claimant would have heen entitled to redress in any court of the
United States if the United States were subject to suit : and all claimx of what-
soever nature on account of any breaech of duty commitiod by any officer or
agent while purporting to act in the name or on behalt of the Uniiad States:
and all further claims under all treaties horetotore negotiated between the
claimant and the Uniteq States but not formally rutificd o executed by all of
the parties thereto; and those claims of whatsoever noture witleh wonld arive on
a basis of fair and honorable dealings unaffocted by rules of iw and theose
which would result if the treaties, contracts, and agreenients hebween 1he
claimant and the United States were revised on the ground of frand, duress,

|
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g uniiateral mistuke whether of law or fact. Any such claim now
Court of Claims, and any such claim previously referred by
Court of Claims and not yet filed in such court may be trans-
» tog&iler with all the documents and certified copies of all the records
ing thereto, by the complainant to the Clolamission at any time within the
beriod provided for presentation of claims to the Commission, and all further
moceedings with respect theveto shall be had under the provisions of this Act
regardless of the teris of any Act giving jurisdiction of such claim to the
Comrt of Claims. No elaim shall he excluded because of the provisions of any
other statute; uer becuuse it has already been presented to the Congress: nor
on the ground that it has hecome barred under any rule of law or equity, or by
reason of any treaty or statute; nor on the ground of a prior adjudication with
respect thereto in any judicinl, adlministrative, or other proceeding between the
same parties s Irovided, howcever, That the Commission, when ascertaining the
merits of any eclaim, shall take into consideration, and may inguire into, all
previous adjudications or seftlemenrts of such claim and all payments made by
the United States on its account, :In any case wherein the Commission deter-
mines that a elaim has merit under the provisions of this Act, the General
Accounting OGffice und the Indian Office upon request of the Commission shall
faraish such information as in the judgment of the Commission is required for
the determinaiion of set-offs
Sec. 3. The Commission shall make a detailed report to the Congress of its
ndings of the faets of each claim, the conclusions reached as to the merits
of such claim and the reasons therefor, together with an appropriate recom-
mendation for action or nonaction by that body. If any claim shall be ascer-
&t be without mervit in lave or in fact, the Cemmission shall so report.
© claim shail be found to vest on some legal, equitable, or sound moral
obligation, the recommendation shall ho for a direct appropriation by the Con-
ress 1na speeific awount, or for other aderuate relief, or for the passage of
an Act giving jurisdiction of sueh claim to the Court of Claims.

Lu all proceedings brought pursaant hereto in the Court of Claims all deter-
wination of fuct by the Commission shalj be accorded prima facie weight.

SEc. 4. The Commission shall be authorized to receive claims for a peried

oft five years after the approval ot this Act and no claim existing before such
period not presented svithin such period may thereafter be submitted to any
Tederal court or administrative agency for consideration or action, nor will
such claim be entertained by Congress,
Any claim within the provisions of this Act may be presented to the Com-
fzsion by any member of members of an Indian {ribe, band, or other com-
munal group, us representative of all suck members, regardless of the present
status  of such membe s allottees, citizens, or unrestricted Indians: but
wherever any tribal organization exists, recognized by the Secretary of the
Interiocd as having authority to represent such tribe, band, or group, such
organization shall be accorded the exclusive privilege of representing such
Indians, unless fraud, collusion, or laches on the part of such organization be
shewn to the satistaction of the Conmuuission.

See. 5. Immediately after its format on, the Commission shall send a writ-
ten explanation of the provisions of this Act to the recognized head of each
Indian tribe and band, and to any other ecommunal groups of Indians existing
as a distinet entity, and shail request that a detailed statement of all claims
Le gent to the Comunission, together with the names of aged or invalid Indians
from whom immediate depositions should be taken and a summary of their
proposed testimony.

SEC. 6. The recognized representatives of each such tribe, band, or other
communal group of Indians may retain to represent its interests in the presenta-
tion of claims before the commission an attorney at law, whose employment
and the terms thereof shall be subject to the provisions ¢f sections 2103, 2104,
2105, and 2108 of the Revised Statutes, and whose practice before the Com-
mission shall be governed by rules and regulations hereby authorized to be
formulated by the Commission, Tlhe Attorney General or his assistants shall
represent the interests of the Uaited States in eonnection with all matters
pertaining to this Ac

Sre. 7. The Commission shall make a complete and thorough search for
all evidence affecting such claims, utilizing all documents and records in the
Dossession of the Court of Claims and the several Government bureaus and
offices. The Commission or any of its members or authorized agents may
hold hearings, examine witnoes %, and take depesitions in any place in the

<

\\the Commission and shall be open tou imspection by the

United States and any of the commissioners may sign and j subpenas for
the appearance of witnesses and the production of documents®Wrom aly place
in the United States or Alaska, at any desicnated place of hearing., In case
of disobedience to a subpena, the Commission may obtain an order irom nny
court of the United States requiring obedience to that subpena: and any
failure to obey such order shall be punished by such court as a coutempt
thereof. Witnesses subpenaed to testify lefore the Commission, withesses
whose depositions are taken bursuant to this Act, and the officers or persons
taking the same, shall severally be entitled to the same fees and mileawe os
ave paid for like services in the courts of the United States.

Sec. 8 The Commission shall 2ive notice and an opportunity for a bearing
to the interested parties before making any #inal determination upon any
claim. A full written record shall be Kept of all heariugs and proceedings of
attorneys concerned.
Whenever a final determinaticon is reached by the Commission upon any claim,
notice thereof shall be given to the tribe, band, or group concerned,  Within
twenty days thereafter written objections thereto may be filed with the Com-
mission by any interested party. If such objections are not aceepted by the
Comuission they shall he recorded as a part of the report vn the el Dre-
sented to the Congress.

Seo. 9. The Commission may adopt all sueh rules for its own procedure,
for the organization of its work, and for the etfectuation of the purposes of this
Act as it may deem appropriate. The Commission may employ and fix the
terms of employment of such experts, field investizators, and professional and
clerical assistants as may be necessary to fulfill duties whiell cannot ba
properly performed by persons already engaged in the Government service,
At the Commission's request, the General A ounting Oflice. (he Land Office.
and the Bureau of Indian Affajrs may transfer or femporarily assizn to the
Commission such of their employees as ave specially qualified to nssist the
-Commission in the performance of any of its duties under thiz Aect,

SEe. 10, All neces Iy expenses of the Commission, including all vensonable
traveling expenses incurred by the Commissioners, or gnder their orders.
upen cofficial business in any place outside the ¥ of Washington, and includ-
ing necessary expenses for suitable rooms and equipment for the principa
office of the Commission in the city of Washington and for the performance
of duty outside the city of Washington, shall be allowed and paid on the
presentation of itemized vouchers therefor approved by the Chief Commissioner.

Sec. 11. Annual reports shall be subniitted by the mmission to Congress
showing the progress of ifs work. The Commission shall cense to exixt on
the fufillment of its duties under this Aect: or, in any event unless extended
by Act of Congress, on the expiration of ten vears affer the formal organiza-
tion of the Commission. When the Commission shall cense fo exist, all ity
books, documents, letters, official records, and other papers shall be transferred
to the Indian Office.

Sec. 12, There is authorized to be appropriated for the purpose of carrying
out the provisicus of thiz Act such sums as the Congress may from time te
time determine,

Sec. 13. This Act may be cited as the * Indian Clalms Commission Aet)

The Crammax. The committes requested that the Departments
interested in this legislation be invited to appear before this com-
mittee to advise us as to the necessity for this bill,

A report has been made by the Bareau of Indian Affaivs of the
Department of the Tnterior, but it is noyw Leing held up by the B
reau of the Budget and I would like to ask permission to insert that
report in the record. We expect; to receive same in a few days. If
there is no objection, we will insert the report at this point,

(The report above referred to is as follows)

Tie Recrer THE INTWRIOR.

w,oWie 5. 1935,

Hon. Wi Rogrgs,
Chairman Commitice on Indian. Affairs,
House of Representatives.
My Drar Mr, CHAIRMAN : Further reference is made to your request for re-
port on H. R. 6655, a bill to create an Indian Claims Commission to investigate
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and dete the fucts and the merits of all existing claims by Indian tribes
aeninsg ited States, und to report its findings with appropriate recommen-
dations t 1gress. A series of conferences has been held since introduction of

H. R. 6655, and as a result of these conferences text of the proposed legislation
has been perfected and is now embodied in H. R. 7837 and S. 2731, Report is
therefore being made on H. R. T837.

The proposed commission, to be composed of three commissioners appointed
by the President with the advice and consent of the Senate, is anthorized to
make a thorough search for all evidence on the facts involved in such claims,
but may make determinations only after notice and hearing to all the interested
parties. It is contemplated that the commission shall receive claims for a
period of 5 years and that its work shall be completed within 10 years after
its creation. It may report its recommendations to Congress as its determina-
tions are made, and annual reports to Congress of the progress of its work
are required.

The bill does mot itself provide for the adjudication of any Indian claim.
Its purpose is to expedite the handling of such claims, to provide Congress with
competent, impartial advice on the disposition of the numerous reguests by
Indian tribes for the passage of jurisdictional acts or the allowance of ap-
propirations, and to relieve the Court of Claims of the burden of highly com-
plicated and necessarily prolonged fact determination.

Congress is now endlessly confrouted with the challenge (a) to enact
direct settlements with Indian tribes, and () to enact jurisdictional bills
which more or less predetermine the ultimate settlement. in both eases without
any adequate data upon which to reach a decision. Nor can this data be
dccumulated through legislative hearings in Washington. The immediate
and, if necessary, sufficient justification of the pending bill lies in the above
fact and in the way the bill would change that fact.

As a result of inadequate data the Jjurisdietional acts, among other peculiari-
ties, often are inconsistent with one another, sometimes in the direction of
leniency, and sometimes in the opposite direction, and in few or none of
them are the authorizations and limitations based upon' the particular and local
history of the tribe and of its relations with the Government. C

At present, after long preliminary negotiation and lobbying, eventuating in
@ jurisdictional act, a petition is filed in the Court of Clai 18, and the General
Accounting Office gees through all records of expenditures, accumulating as
certain or possible set-offs the detailed record of all the gratuitous expenditures
for or in behalf of each tribe. The Indian Office, simultaneously or subse-
quently, prepares a lengthy history and discussion of the case. While the
General Accounting Office is working on one case, many others are awaiting

heir turn, because much of the data is contained only in a single, unduplicated
series of badly wornout records,

After many years spent in preparation the Government and the tribe go
into combat before the Conrt of Claims under a jurisdictional act which usually
is believed and admitted by all the parties to be inequitable, and which does
not and should not have the character of an act for final settlement. Largely
because of the unsatisfactory character of the acts, recovery in the Court of
Claims by Indian tribes has hecome very infrequent, with resulting justifiable
dis=atisfaction hy the tribes and their return to Congress tfor further redress.

The total operation is greatly influenced by elements of sheer accident, such
as the possession by Indians of the wherewithal to hire attorneys for the
initial lobbying of their case.

The above unsatisfactory state of affairs would be completely changed
thrcugh the work of the commission under the pending bill. The commission
would (ispose of real and alleged claims, tribe by tribe. Its recommendations,
whether for direct settlement or for jurisdictional acts, would be merely
recomuendations so far ss Congress and the Budget were concerned, but its
findings of fact would be a permanent accomplishment. The commission would
he empowered and expected to take into account the particular historical ecir-
cumstances of ench fribe—its treaties and its land occupancey and its subse-
quent fate at the hands of the Government-—angd its present needs. In the
ascertainment of set-offs, the coministion would prepare for submission to
Congress a total of possible set-offs such as in the commission’s judgment may
be fair in the light of the particular eircumstances. . In contrast to the present
“stem, set-offs other than direct payinents upon the claim need not be searched
for except in the case of claims already determined to have merit, thus saving
effort and expense. Furthermore, in aseertaining set-offs the commission would

.

be in a position to prevent inequality of treatment by nm:l:.nn:lmﬂs var
the divection of research. Through photostating some of t cords in the
General Accounting Office, the commission would be able to dispose simulta-
neously of the set-off questions affecting numerous tribes. The commission
would draw into its total picture the information in the possessinon of the
Office of Indian Affaivs—information which ordinarily, at preseunt, is net put
together until after a jurisdictional act. with all its fatalities, has become law.

Based upon the findings of fact and the recommendations of the commmission.
there undoubtedly will be many cases where Congress and the tribes ean
reardily agree upom a direct final settlement, thus making unnecess yoany
litigation in the Court of Claims or the Supreme Court of the United States.

Where such direet settlement may prove to be not feesible heenuse of -
settled legal questions, the claim may be submitted to the Court of Claims
under an act framed ou the hasis of the research of the commission to present
adequately all the issues requiring determination. Asg the findines of the
commission are made prima facie evidence of the Iacts of the claim, turthor
investigation of such facts is in most cases rendered unnecessavy.

There will be no need of paying to private attorneys amouitts which have
aggregitted millions, and which, before the final seitlement i nchieved nnder
the now existing arrangement. would total tens of millions,

A somewhat increased ecost to the Government (i o siiply the oxoenses of
the commission itself) will be balanced by o permanent reduction of cos<(s in
the Indian Office, the General Accounting Office, tiie Department of Jastion, and
the courts.  And finally, it will be possible for the Indians. Congress, mmi the
country to know with a clear conscieuce, that at lenst the facks have boen
ascertained and that the merits of the cases are =et down in an adequate
manter, It is believed that just, final settloment would follow as 0 mattor of
course.

I recommendd enactment of H., R. T837.

The Assistont Divector of the Bureau of the Buduzet hus advised that this
bill “would not be in conflict with the financial program of the President if
seetion 3 were amended in accordance with the recomumendation econfained in
the attached copy of the Attorney General's letter to me of May 24, 1035, and if
section 9 were amended to provide that the employees of the Commission shall
be subject to the provisions of the Classification Act of 1922, us amendod.”

To ecmply with the su tion of the Assistont Divector of {he Bwilget, the
words “subject to the provisions of the (lassificatinn Aet of 1923, ax amended 7,
set off by commas, could be inserted on page 7, line 24, after the wond “ employ .

The amendment sugzested by the Attorney General would be on pase

line 25, to strike out the words *accorded prima farcie weight ™ and to insert

“admissible in evidence hut may be reviewal hy the court cither on the basis

of evidence taken before the Commission, or on additional evidence, or hoth.”
Sinecerely yours,

(Sgd.) Hagorp L. Icxrs,
Sceretary of the Inferioe.
The Caarryax. Mr. Collier will make a statement concerning this
bill.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN COLLIER, COMMISSIGNER BURIZAT
OF INDIAN AFFAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

Commissioner Cotrarr., Mr. Chairman. T wonld sugeest the great
importance of the subject matter of this bill. This bill is an attempt
to meet a recognized problem and a situation admitted to be unsatis-
factory which has been before Congress and the Departments for
many years.

T shall be exceedingly brief and will rather state the nature of
the problem rather than indieate the details of the hill.

Ever since the beginning of the history of onr Government in
Indian affairs the Government has been entering into treatics ith
Tndian tribes and having these treaties, either hy agreement or wni-
lateral action; and in later years supplementing them with agree-
ments. Again, it has been acting as the guardian of the Indians in
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to are land, extinguishing the Indian clain of title to other
areas, 2L having recognized title repeatedly the Government hag
changed its mind and altered and diminished them. The Govern-
ment for a great many years has been the custodian of the Indian
tribal trust moneys and has heen using them in all kinds of ways.

Now, out of this total of the past record, extending down to this
day, there have grown up innumerable grievances and claims, in
some instances resting upon grounds which are definitely legal or
ethical and therfore can be settled in the Court of Claims, that is,
it they can get passed a jurisdictional act and if the act is drafted
with a knowledge of the necessary facts then the case may be set-
tled in the Court of Claims equitably.

A considerable number of the claims and grievances do not grow
out of legal facts but essentially out of the moral parts of the record.
There are a great many valid Indian claims, valid humanely and
morally, but such have no basis in law. Now, year after year there
appear before the Departments and the committees of Congress
Indians and tribes of Indians petitioning for a settlement of their
claims, either Petitioning for jurisdictional acts to allow them to go
into the Court of Claims or petitioning for some direct settlement
or some adjustment which Congress can make without referring the
matter to the Court of Claims.

i There are many hundreds of tribes; there are actually more than

800 treaties not to mention the supplemental apgreements and the
nwnber of claims is legion. Ne doubt many oi these claims are
fantastic, imaginary, hut it is evident that a large number of them
are valid because as years have gone on Cengress has passed numerous
jurisdictional acts and many cases have gone to trial in the Court
of Claims and Congress also has enacted a considerable number of
direct settlements.

Now in the first year of the preceding administration, the Wilbur-
Rhoads administration, this matter was under serious strife and at
that time the then Secretary of the Interior and the then Commis-
stoner of Indian Affairs addressed a memorial to Congress pointing
out all that T said today and in it they estimated that by the present
method of disposing of these claims that at the present rate we could
not hope to close the subject in less than 100 years. We believe
the estimate of 100 years is far too optimistic and that centuries
will have to be substituted for one century by the present rate and by
the present method.

Now the effect is unsatisfactory all around. Tn the first place, it
means that a large number of Tudian claims that are valid in morals
in every human sense never get considered at all. Scores, thousands
of Indians and even whole tribes wait around decade after decade
for a settlement and naturally they build up hopes of a golden age
and the reaction upon their state of mind resulting from it is en-
tirely bad. They do not get the settlement and they feel aggrieved,
and they have & right to feel aggrieved,

The relationship between the Government and the Indians is made
bad by the continuance of the situation. In the nature of the case
committees of Congress cannot have a feeling of contact, they have
not the facts on which to legislate and they do not get those facts

the ﬂb‘ of treaties. It has been recognizing the Indian title

IDNDIAN ULALMS CUMBMISSIUN i
at all adequately in the brief reports supplied b}Qx proponents
of the bills. The committees of Congress alse cavnot take the time
to make the detailed examination needed to arrive at n sound and
final conclusion.

Now the purport embodied in this bill is this. and I will just de-
seribe it in nonlegal and simple terms:

It is that Congress shall remand to a commission, or delegate to
commission, or vest in a commission the respousibility of fact-fAindine
with respect to all of these claims of every kind and chavaster, It
will be limited only to tribal claims and not to maividual clains.
The latter are not dealt with in this bill.

It shall be the duty of this commission either to receive ovidencs
or to go out and itself conduct an inquiry on,the ground or in the
records. As a fact-finding body the commission will veach conehi.
sions, first, as to the existence of merit or lack of merit in u given
claim, and having determined that there is merit in the claim it then
proceeds to make a complete investigation which will include the
assembly through the Comptroller’s office and the Burean of Tndinn
Affairs the facts as to Government expenditures in behalf of that
tribe, the data needed for the settlement of countevelaime or
settlements. .

Having completed its investigation the commission will report
fully to Congress. 1t will report all of its findings to Congress and
will accompany that report with a recommendation. The recommen-
dation might be “no action” or the recommendation might be
“a direct settlement ™ or some other adjnstment. of 2 gratuitons
character, or it might be the enactment of jurisdictional Lill taking
the whole matter into the Court of Claims.

Now, the bill provides that where a matter is referred into the
Court of Claims after the commissioner has reported the fact-finding
work of the commission shall be consiclered to have prima facie weight
in the Court of Claims, thereby averting the need of retrying entirely
these cases.

1t is thought that by a method of this sort justice eam e dong and
Congress can be enabled to do justice.  You will note that the coni-
mission is not a court. It adjudicates nothing. It is only an agency
of Congress ascertaining the facts, making recommendations Lug ifs
findings of fact when the case goes to the Court of Claims have prima
facie weight and will stand unless upset by competent evidence.
That in a nutshell is the present bill.

Much work has been done by Mr. Poole, the Assistant Solicitor of
the Department of the Interior and by Mr. Biair of the Departinent
of Justice. They are both here and will he pleased to give vou more
technical information than I have tried to 2ive you.

Mr. Bram. Of course, we realize that sometimes these claimg are
fantastic and potential and all that sort of thing. But what is the
total of all these tribal claims that are now of record either by the
introduction of bills or with petitions or other matters in your office?

Commissioner Corrizk. No man knows,

Mr. Brarr. It runs into billions, doesn’s it?

Commissioner Corrrer. The claims before {1y Conrt of Claine run
to billions already, but if you take the claims that are pending and
have not been sifted vet it is impossible to guess. T won!dd not hinzard
a guess at $10,000,000 or $10.000,000,000. .
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Mr, 1 k. It is about as much as we gave to the European
countrie t it? :

Mr. Brair. It is probably more than that.

Commissioner Corrizr. It is impossible to guess. We arve confi-
dent that there are many claims that ave valid if not in law certainly
in morals that are being pushed aside and procrastinated through
lifetimes.

The Crmarraan. And it will be the business of this commission to
ascertain which claims are legitimate claims and which are, as Mr.
Blair has said, fantastic,

Commissioner Corrizr. The commission will work in the regular
way; with sittings, or investigate in Washington. It will go on the
ground and its procedure and its actions will all be of record and ac-
cording to the rules that it woeuld adopt.

Mr. Gemryany. Mr. Chairman, would not the statute of limita-
tions be applied and include many of these?

Commissioner CorLmzr, There is no statute of limitations there.

The Crarman. Have you any questions of the Commissioner ?

Mr. Burprex. I have no questions; he is not an expert.

Commissioner Corvrzr. Thank vou.

Mr. Bram. Oh, yes; why should not there be a statute of limita-
tions?

Commissionrer Corrizr. The statute of limitations does not run
against the Government as a matter of law. It should not run
against awards and the mere fact that something should have been
done 40 or 50 years ago and was not done, and in the meantime the
Indiang were not able to get into the courts, should not bar them
now.

Mr. Bram. I am in favor of giving the Indians full justice, but it
will bankrupt the country to give it all.

Commissioner Corrrer. That will be for Congress to determine.

Mr. Brair. There should be some reasonable statute of limitations.

Commisioner Corzaer. Congress could adopt a rule of limitations
instead of a statuate of limitations. Whatever this Commission does
comes up to Congress with a full display of the facts with recom-
mendation and Congress decides, except that now it decides withous
the facts and under pressure of a tribe that if they had enough money
to get a lawyer to come here and work for it or under the pressure
of a Department that likes a claim or to be skeptical about it.

The Indian Office is being continually required by the present
system to present the claims on the basis of admittedly inadequate
information. We are continually compelled to report ‘adversely or
favorably when we know we are not adequately informed.

Mr. Gerryann. There is one more question.” Will these be final
claims or are they only tribal claims?

Commissicner Covuizr. Individual claims are not involved here.

The Crzamaran. Does anyone else desire to ask any questions?

Mr. Muroocr. I have a question, Mr. Chairman.

The Cmamaax. Mr. Muardeck. :

Br. Murpock. ue to the fact that thers is a question very vital
to the Rocky Mountain group coming up, as chairman of that group
T called a meeting this morning for 11 o’clock, and that meeting
couid not be postponed or I would have called it at another time,
and so T would ask at this time that I be excused.

e R

The Cratrman. You may be excused. ‘

Mr. Hiwe. T would like te ask this: Colonel Blait™is here fron
the Department of Justice and Mr. Pocle from the Interior De-
partment. They have undoubtedly a prepared statewent. [ wonder
if before we get the printed record whether we could wet from
Colonel Blair and Mr. Poole copies of their statements so thai we
might have the benefit of reading them over, as we will not e
able to remain here any longer. If we can get such statements I
know they will be very helpful to us.

Mr. Poorz. We will be glad to furnish vou copies of the statoment.

Mr. Bram. I will also furnish statements and will be happy to de
0.

The Cmamman. Mr. Poole, of the Department of the Interior,
will be the next witness.

Mr. Poorn. Now, the statement that I have here is divided into
two parts. The first part deals with the present situation, dealing
with the Indian claims, and the second part with the provisions of
the bill and how it is designed to meet those present (defects,

Miss Westwood, from the Solicitor’s office, 1s much better qualitied
to deal with that first part of the presentation, and I would tike te
defer that part of the statement to her and any questions that von
have to ask on that, because I think <he i< in a position to give you
some very valuable information.

The Cmamman. Is she here?

Mr. Poorr. Yes,

The Cramman. Do you want to go ahead with your testimeny
or would you prefer to wait and let Miss Westwood innke her
presentation ?

Mr. Poorz. I prefer to have Miss Westwood speak at this time.

The CrHammax. Miss Westwood,

STATEMENT OF MISS CHARLOTTE WESTWOOD, OFFINE 0F THE:
SOLICITOR, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

Miss Westwoop. Mr. Chairman, this report denls rather in detail
with each step that is now undertaken in getling the elaime to the
Court of Clayms, beginning with the presentation of the claim to
Congress, and it is quite material when you conzider the number of
bills that are ordinarily introduced in Congress and the action that
is taken upon them. As T have said, there nre a great number of hills
that are presented annually to Congress. 1 think within the last
3 or 4 years there have been 96 such bills. At the presenti session of
Congress there have been presented 20 of these bills for jurisdictional
action, and there were also presented 9 bills for amending unsatis-
factory jurisdictional action, Very fow of these bills ever oot to
Congress; and as is pretty well known, one of the reasons for that
is that political backing is necessary to put these bills through: and
the ascertainment of merit, as Commissioner Collier says, that has
very little to do with it, because of the inability to get back of the
situation. Last year, I believe, there was only one of such bills
passed.

Now, we have investigations, particularly the Ballinger report.
which made studies to the effect that a great deal of the expenditures
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